ANNUAL REPORT & FINANCIAL STATEMENTS SCHOLIUM GROUP PLC

Year ended 31 March 2020

Summary Information

Scholium is engaged in the business of rare books, art and collectibles. Its primary operating subsidiary is Shapero Rare Books which is one of the leading UK dealers trading internationally in rare and antiquarian books and works on paper.

The Group also trades alongside other third party dealers in the broader arts and collectibles business via its subsidiary, Scholium Trading Limited and deals in and sells by auction stamps and philatelic items through its subsidiary Mayfair Philatelics Limited.

Operating Highlights

- Revenues up 2.3% to £7.3 million for full financial year
- The Group's profit before tax was £25k, despite the disruption to activity in March 2020
- All businesses performed better than in prior financial year
- Scholium Trading produced good profits with further potential ahead
- Group has written off its deferred tax asset of £277k due to the adverse impact of Covid-19
- Group is loss making currently, though sales have improved significantly since end May

Financial Highlights

Years ended 31 March (£'000)	2020	2019
Revenue	7,300	7,137
Gross Profit	2,920	2,791
Gross Margin	40%	39%
Profit/(loss) before tax	25	(13)
Cash	281	192
NAV/Share	71.0p	72.9p

CONTENTS

Company Information	2
Chairman's Statement	3
Strategic Report	4
Directors' Report	10
Statement of Directors' Responsibilities	22
Independent Auditor's Report to the Members of Scholium Group plc	23
Consolidated Statement of Comprehensive Income	29
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position	30
Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity	31
Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows	32
Company Statement of Financial Position	33
Statement of Changes in Company Equity	34
Company Cashflow	35
Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements	36

COMPANY INFORMATION

OFFICERS OF THE COMPANY

Jasper Allen	Chairman
Peter Floyd	Finance Director
Charles Sebag-Montefiore	Senior Independent Non-Executive
Philip Blackwell	Non-Executive
Thomas James Jennings CBE	Non-Executive
Graham Noble	Non-Executive

Peter Floyd

Company Secretary

REGISTERED OFFICE

32 St. George Street London W1S 2EA

SOLICITORS

Gordon Dadds LLP 6 Agar Street London WC2N 4HN

BROKER & NOMINATED ADVISER

W H Ireland Limited 24 Martin Lane London EC4R 0DR

AUDITORS

Wenn Townsend 30 Giles Street Oxford OX1 3LE

COMPANY WEBSITE

http://scholiumgroup.com/

REGISTRATION NUMBER

Registered in England and Wales with Number 08833975

REGISTRARS

Capita Registrars Limited The Registry 34 Beckenham Road Beckenham BR3 4TU

CHAIRMAN'S STATEMENT

The Group increased revenues by 2.3% to £7.3 million as a result of the improved performance in each of the Group's three separate revenue streams – Shapero Rare Books, Scholium Trading and Mayfair Philatelics.

The Group incurred a small loss in the second half of the financial year due to the adverse impact of Covid-19 in March 2020, normally the Group's busiest trading month, due to the cancellation of the trade fairs. Pleasingly, despite this loss, the Group achieved a profit before tax for the year to 31 March 2020 of £25,000.

The core business, Shapero Rare Books, had a better year with higher profits than last year. Scholium Trading performed well in the year and delivered a higher profit than the prior year, which was particularly pleasing given its relatively modest stock. Mayfair Philatelics continued to improve, reducing its trading loss compared with the previous year.

The progress made across the Group's three revenue streams is encouraging, and Scholium Trading has interests in some paintings with good potential. Shapero Rare Books continues to be one of the world's leading rare book dealers and has been able to continue to develop its online profile and activities in the first part of this new financial year.

The board has reviewed several acquisition opportunities in each of its three revenue streams during the course of the year but concluded that none were sufficiently profitable on a sustainable basis to pursue. The board is continuing to search for further acquisitions.

The Group remains well capitalised with £9.0 million of stock, £0.3 million in cash and no debt. The Group also has an undrawn overdraft facility available to it. The board recognizes that the Group's trading performance in recent years has not provided the intended returns to shareholders, despite the reduction in the overheads implemented two years ago. Accordingly, the board have concluded that the Group will take advantage of the expiry of the current lease on its premises and is therefore seeking to move to lower cost premises during the current financial year. Costs will also be lower in the current year due to the cancellation of a number of trade fairs that the Group customarily attends.

Results

Group revenue for the year of £7.3 million (2019: £7.1 million) generated a profit before tax of £25,000 (2019: loss of £13,000). In the light of the adverse impact of Covid-19, the Group has written off all of its deferred tax asset of £277,000, (2019: £nil). The Group therefore recorded a loss after tax of £252,000 for the year to 31 March 2020 (2019: loss £13,000).

Staff

The Group's operations continue to rely on the hard work and dedication of our employees and I would like to take this opportunity of thanking them again for their contribution and effort during the year.

Current Trading and Prospects

Trading conditions have inevitably been difficult since 31 March 2020, and the Group's retail premises remained closed until mid-June. Since re-opening, footfall has been significantly lower than in the previous year. It is the Board's present expectation that the Group will incur a loss in the first half of the year to 30 September 2020 as a result of the disruption from Covid-19. However, the Group's response has been to actively work to increase its online sales of books, prints and stamps and we have been encouraged in recent months by the level of online sales as well as sales created through social media highlights.

VYR

Jasper Allen 22 July 2020

STRATEGIC REPORT

This report provides an overview of the Group's strategy and business model; gives a review of the performance of the operating entities and of the financial position at 31 March 2020; and sets out the principal risks to which the Group is exposed. In addition, it comments briefly on the future prospects of the business.

Principal Activities & Review of the Business

The Group is engaged in the business of dealing in rare books, fine art and collectibles. The majority of the business transacted is as a dealer — buying, owning and selling items, either on its own or together with third parties who also deal as principals. The Group also conducts auctions where both its own stock and third party consignments are available for sale. The Group maintains value from ownership of its stock and generates value through its expertise, astute buying and the profitable sale of stock.

Shapero Rare Books is the main business of the Group. It is a leading international dealer in rare and collectible books and works on paper with special expertise in Natural History, Illustrated, Travel and Exploration and Literature. The business also trades as Shapero Modern in modern and contemporary prints and limited editions by established artists.

Scholium Trading focuses on trading works of art in the wider art market using its own capital and the expertise of a small number of known third party dealers and their client bases.

Mayfair Philatelics is a dealer and auctioneer of stamps with a particular focus on British and Commonwealth stamps. Regular auctions are held in London and at Lingfield, Sussex, where both the company's own stock and third party consignments are sold. It conducted its first online sale in July 2020 with success.

Strategy & Key Objectives

The Group's strategy is to:

- build, either organically or by acquisition, a portfolio of collectibles businesses to enable further diversification of its revenue and profit streams;
- attract individuals or teams of specialists in markets complementary to the Group's existing businesses;
- optimize working capital in existing businesses to provide funds for new business development; and
- continue to develop all its entities by trading alongside other dealers in high value rare and collectible items and by participating in the acquisition for onward sale of large consignments.

The Directors intend, in due course, to provide an attractive level of dividends to shareholders along with stable asset-backed growth driven by the markets in which the Group operates.

Review of the year from continuing operations

The Group's revenues increased to £7.3m from £7.1m in the prior year due to increased sales in Shapero Rare Books, Scholium Trading. The Group traded profitably for the year, despite a small loss in the second half of the year due to Covid-19 and the consequent reduced activity in March 2020, normally one of the busiest months. The Group's profit before tax for the year to 31 March 2020 was £25k. Revenue increased by 2.3% and gross profit increased by 4.6% compared with the prior year ended 31 March 2019, due mainly to improved margins in Shapero Rare Books.

Direct costs increased due to the attendance at the Miami print fair and overhead expenses were at similar levels to last year. Central costs, including the costs of the Company's listing on AIM, were marginally higher than the prior year.

Group performance for the 12 months ended 31 March 2020 by half year
--

6 months ended (£'000)	H1 (unaudited)	H2	Variance
Revenue	3,614	3,686	2%
Gross Profit	1,380	1,540	12%
Profit/(loss) before tax	64	(39)	n/a

The increase in revenue reflects the higher sales in Shapero Rare Books and Scholium Trading. The Group has written off its deferred tax asset of £277k due to the adverse Covid-19 impact on sales in the current year.

The Group's stock at 31 March 2020 was £8,981k compared with the prior year of £8,657k. Shapero Rare Books had a slightly increased stock level as March sales were curtailed by the onset of restrictions due to Covid 19. Scholium Trading's stock was also slightly higher by comparison with the prior year due to purchases in March. Mayfair Philatelics' stock was slightly below the prior year.

Group cash at 31 March 2020 was £281k, an improvement on the £192k cash in the prior year. The Group's overdraft was utilised during the year in order to manage its working capital requirements.

Key Performance Indicators

The Group is managed by and reports on a number of key performance indicators (KPIs).

The current principal KPIs are:

- Sales, gross profit and gross margin, profit before tax;
- the breadth and distribution of the stock of rare books held by the Group;
- stock turnover; and
- cash flow.

Key Performance Indicators

Years ended 31 March (£'000)	2020	2019	Variance
Revenue	7,300	7,137	+2.3%
Gross Profit	2,920	2,791	+4.6%
Gross Margin	40%	39%	+2.3%
Stock Turnover (months)	24.2	24.2	-
Cash at bank	281	192	+46.6%

Group Performance

The financial information below excludes the application of intragroup management charges. The trading activities, assets and liabilities of Scholium Trading and Mayfair Philatelics were transferred to Shapero Rare Books on 31 March 2020. The Group's subsidiaries therefore all now trade through Shapero Rare Books.

Shapero Rare Books

Shapero Rare Books (SRB) continued trading profitably during the year ended 31 March 2020. The year's sales were £5,889k, slightly above the prior year's sales of £5,642k and gross profit likewise at £2,293k for the year ended 31 March 2020 compared with the prior year of £2,214k.

Direct costs including the attendance at fairs, exhibitions, and catalogues increased from £500k in the prior year to £579k in the year to 31 March 2020. This reflected the costs of exhibiting at fairs including the attendance for the first time at Miami in December 2019. Overhead costs decreased marginally from £1,562k in the prior year to £1,556k in the year to 31 March 2020.

SRB therefore recorded a profit before tax of £145k compared with the profit of £140k in the prior year.

Scholium Trading

Scholium Trading performed well in the year ended 31 March 2020 with a contribution to gross profit of £236k compared to £192k for the prior year. In addition, the current stock includes some interests in paintings with potentially high levels of return.

Mayfair Philatelics

The year to 31 March 2020 continued the fuller auction programme for Mayfair Philatelics. There were three auctions in each half of the year. The first half loss of $\pounds7k$ (2019: $\pounds104k$) increased slightly to $\pounds16k$ (2019: $\pounds46k$ profit) in the second half, as a result of Covid 19's adverse impact on the March auction at Lingfield. The overall loss for the year was therefore $\pounds23k$ (2019: $\pounds58k$).

Central Costs

Central costs include the cost of all board members as well as those costs associated with the Group's AIM listing. The central costs were £299k in the year to 31 March 2020, an increase of £23k from the prior year's total of £276k. These costs include the cost of managing the Group, its audit, tax and professional fees, as well as the costs of maintaining the AIM listing for the Company's shares.

Year ended 31 March 2020 (£'000)

	Shapero	Scholium	Mayfair		
	Rare Books	Trading	Philatelic	Central	Consolidated
Revenue	5,889	479	932	-	7,300
Gross Profit	2,293	236	391	-	2,920
Gross Margin	39%	49%	42%	0%	40%
Profit/(Loss) before tax	145	202	(23)	(299)	25

Year ended 31 March 2019 (£'000)

	Shapero	Scholium	Mayfair		
	Rare Books	Trading	Philatelic	Central	Consolidated
Revenue	5,642	395	1,100	-	7,137
Gross Profit	2,214	192	386	-	2,791
Gross Margin	39%	49%	35%	0%	39%
Profit/(Loss) before tax	140	181	(58)	(276)	(13)

Dividend

The Board does not propose to declare a final dividend for the financial year ended 31 March 2020.

Principal Risks & Uncertainties

Supply of rare books, works on paper, prints and stamps and other items

By definition, rare books and other works on paper, prints and stamps are not commonly available. The availability of fresh stock of such items onto the market is often driven by major life events, such as inheritance, unrecovered debt, divorce or downsizing due to economic malaise. The business of Shapero Rare Books, Scholium Trading and Mayfair Philatelics is reliant upon individual works and collections of works coming onto the market and upon the Group being able to access those business opportunities. There is no guarantee that fresh stock will come onto the market in sufficient quantities to meet the Group's plans for continued growth, or that third parties will choose to consign their items for sale at the Group's auctions.

When works become available for sale or purchase, such sales are often dealt with privately and discretely and, accordingly, there is no guarantee that the Group's employees will be able to access such business opportunities or to negotiate successfully the purchase of fresh stock coming onto the market or successfully compete for the mandate to auction such items.

Reliance on key international trade fairs

A significant proportion of the Group's sales are made at international trade fairs, and in particular the major fairs. If these fairs were to be discontinued it would have a material effect on the ability of the Group to sell its stock. There are a limited number of stands at international trade fairs and as a result places are highly sought after. Whilst members of the Group have been exhibiting at these fairs for many years, there can be no certainty that they will continue to secure places in the future.

Competition

The market in the books and other items in which the Group trades is competitive. In the market for rare books and other items in which Shapero Rare Books trades, the Group faces various competitive pressures including from the major auctioneers, Sotheby's, Christie's, Bonhams and Stanley Gibbons and Spink as well as smaller auctioneers and a large number of dealers and smaller operators.

The Group is likely to face continued and/or increased competition in the future both from established competitors and/or from new entrants to the market. The Group's competitors include businesses with greater financial and other resources than the Group. Such competitors may be in a better position than the Group to compete for future business opportunities. If the Group is unable to compete effectively in any of the markets in which it operates, it could lead to material adverse effect on the Group's business, financial condition, and operations.

Co-owned rare and collectible goods

In the case of high value items or collections, the Group will often acquire the items jointly with another third party bookseller or dealer and if not expressly provided for there is a risk that the Group will not be able to sell the entire asset without the agreement of all joint-owners. In this and other respects the Group relies on the honesty and integrity of other dealers. Whilst the Group takes care to deal only with established counterparties and experienced dealers who are well known to senior management and/or the Directors, there can be no guarantee that co-owners will comply with the agreed terms (including, for example not changing the items) or that such co-owners will not enter into administration or other insolvency procedure, and in the event there is a loss of the co-owned goods it is not certain that the Group could claim under its insurance policy in relation thereto.

Stock valuation and liquidity

The Group will trade in rare and collectible items, which may be highly illiquid. The value of goods acquired is difficult to assess and it may not be possible for the Group to sell the assets at or above the price for which they were acquired. The value of assets in the balance sheet may not always represent the actual resale value achievable.

Theft, loss or damage

Rare and collectible items are highly mobile goods. Furthermore, such goods are frequently transported internationally for trade shows or other marketing opportunities. Whilst precautions are taken to ensure safe passage, the Group's assets may be lost, damaged or stolen. While the Group carries specialist insurance, there is no guarantee that the Group's insurance cover will be adequate in all circumstances. Assets of the Group will be placed with third parties for sale on commission. While the Group intends to take appropriate precautions when placing assets with third parties, there is a risk that these assets outside of the Group's direct control may be stolen or replaced by unscrupulous third parties with fakes or forgeries.

Authenticity and export authority

The Directors of the Group will ensure that due diligence is undertaken on the authenticity of the assets acquired for sale. Nonetheless fakes and forgeries do exist in the market and despite due diligence the Group may acquire these believing them to be authentic. Further, the attribution of works to a writer or artist is not always an exact science, and there can be no guarantee that assets of the Group will not have been mistakenly attributed in this way. Lack of authenticity is not covered by the Group's insurance. Whilst the Group takes appropriate care when acquiring works which may be of material importance in the state of origin, there can be no guarantee that works acquired by the Group are not subject to restrictions on export or sale.

Insurance

The Group carries a specialist insurance policy under the Antiquarian Booksellers Association Insurance Scheme which covers each of the businesses. The Directors believe that the Group carries appropriate insurance for a business of its size and nature but there can be no guarantee that the extent or value of the cover will be sufficient, in relation to stock in transit or on consignment. The Directors review the Group's insurance arrangements on an annual basis and endeavour to insure its stock adequately, but there is no certainty that future claims will not fall within the exclusions under the policy or that the insurer will pay out any claim if made. Further, there can be no guarantee that the necessary insurance will be available to the Group in the future at an acceptable cost or at all.

Premises

Like many of the established dealers in the market, the Group has a publicly accessible gallery in Mayfair, London from where Shapero Rare Books and Mayfair Philatelics operate. Although there is a risk that the increasing demand for online retail will render 'high street' premises uneconomic, the Directors believe that a central London location is an important factor in the success of the business as a whole.

Terms of sale

To date, the contractual arrangements which the Group has entered into with clients, customers and other dealers have not always included (amongst other things) terms dealing specifically with

- 1. transfer of ownership and risk,
- 2. contract formation,
- 3. price and payment,
- 4. limitations and exclusions of liability, and
- 5. governing law and jurisdiction.

In light of the foregoing, there can be no guarantee that the Group's arrangements with its customers will not be terminated on short notice or that the Group will not at some future time face challenges or disputes in relation to the contractual or other arrangements with its clients.

If the Group became involved in a contractual dispute and/or a third party was successful in any contractual dispute with the Group, any resultant loss of revenues or exposure to litigation costs or other claims could have a material adverse effect on the Group's reputation, business, financial condition and/ or operations or financial results. The Group has revised its standard terms of sale to seek to ensure that, henceforth, the arrangements with clients, customers, dealers and others will include terms dealing with each of the aforementioned areas.

Employees

The Group is reliant on a small number of key employees for their knowledge and the reliance customers place on their integrity and service. In the event that a key employee were to leave, the business may suffer a short term decrease in performance whilst it adjusts to the level of resources available to it.

Currency risk

The Directors anticipate that the Group will conduct certain of its transactions other than in Pounds Sterling, the Group's functional currency. As a result, movements in foreign exchange rates may impact the Group's performance. The Group does not enter into any contracts for any hedging arrangements in respect of currency positions.

Pandemics and government imposed trading restrictions

The Group's trading capabilities are susceptible to the prevalence of pandemics such as Covid 19 which has resulted in the closure of the Group's retail premises for three months and the cancellation of all fairs and exhibitions, together with restrictions on the mobility of its staff, customers and suppliers. The Group has other avenues to market available to it, including the internet, telephone and post, but it may be difficult for the Group to trade profitably while such a pandemic is present.

Future prospects

As a result of the restrictions imposed by the UK government in response to Covid 19, the Group is presently loss making. Sales revenues have, however, increased in June and July 2020.

The core business of Shapero Rare Books is one of the leading rare book dealers, with a solid international customer base. Further attention will be required in order to improve its return on capital employed, particularly stock turnover. The board has implemented several online initiatives to manage this.

Scholium Trading has an established position with several other dealers, and In addition, the current stock includes some items with potentially high levels of return. The board intends to increase the capital available to this business, as the returns over the last 24 months have been good.

Mayfair Philatelics now has a full year's auction programme in place, and now requires one further expert in due course to maximise the potential from these sales.

The board continues with its review the opportunity for making further cost savings, with a view to improving the Group's profitability and thereby creating improved shareholder value. As part of this process, the Group has decided to relocate its retail bookshop to lower cost premises during the course of the year ending 31 March 2021.

P.J.L. hoyd

Peter Floyd Finance Director 22 July 2020

DIRECTORS' REPORT

The Directors present their annual report and the audited financial statements for the year ended 31 March 2020.

RESULTS, FUTURE DEVELOPMENTS AND DIVIDEND

The results of the Group are discussed in the Strategic Report. Further details are shown in the consolidated statement of comprehensive income on page 21 and the related notes.

The directors intend to adopt a dividend policy that takes into account the Group's expected future profitability, underlying growth prospects, availability of cash and distributable reserves, and the need for funding to support the development of the business.

The Directors' strategy and plans for the future development of the Group are set out in the Strategic Report on page 4.

The Board will not declare a final dividend for the year ended 31 March 2020 (2019: no dividend).

CAPITAL STRUCTURE

The Company has no outstanding options over the share capital of the Company (2019: none). No new share options were issued in the year. See also Directors' interests below and note 23.

The shares of the Company are admitted to trading on AIM, a market operated by the London Stock Exchange plc.

Each share carries the right to one vote at general meetings of the Company. The percentage of the issued nominal value of the ordinary shares is 100% of the total issued nominal value of all share capital. There are no specific restrictions on the size of a holding nor on the transfer of shares, which are both governed by the general provisions of the articles of association and prevailing legislation. The directors are not aware of any agreements between holders of the Company's shares that may result in restrictions on the transfer of securities or on voting rights.

There are no current employee share schemes. No person has any special rights of control over the Company's share capital and all issued shares are fully paid. With regard to the appointment and replacement of directors, the Company is governed by its articles of association, the Companies Act 2006 and related legislation. The articles themselves may be amended by special resolution of the shareholders. The powers of directors are described in the main board terms of reference, copies of which are available on request and the corporate governance statement on pages 12 and 14.

DIRECTORS

The Directors of the Company are:

Name Jasper Allen ¹²³ Peter Floyd Charles Sebag-Montefiore ¹³ Philip Blackwell Thomas James Jennings CBE ² Graham Noble ¹²³

*1 Member of the Remuneration Committee *2 Member of the Nominations Committee *3 Member of the Audit Committee Function Chairman Finance Director Senior Independent Non-Executive Director Non-Executive Director Non-Executive Director Non-Executive Director

Directors' interests in the Company

Director	Number of ordinary shares 2020	Percentage of issued share capital 2020	Number of ordinary shares 2019	Percentage of issued share capital 2019
Jasper Allen	70,000	0.5	70,000	0.5
Philip Blackwell	1,528,042	11.3	1,528,042	11.3
Peter Floyd	-	-	-	-
Charles Sebag-Montefiore	40,000	0.3	40,000	0.3
Thomas James Jennings CBE	2,931,320	21.6	2,931,320	21.6
Graham Noble	-	-	-	-

As at the date of these financial statements the following options over the ordinary shares of the Company were held by the Directors (see also note 23):

	Number of share options	Number of share options
Director	2020	2019
Jasper Allen	-	_
Philip Blackwell	-	-
Peter Floyd	-	-
Charles Sebag-Montefiore	-	-
Thomas James Jennings CBE	-	-
Graham Noble	-	-

Directors' remuneration for the year to 31 March 2020:

	Salary/fees	Benefits	Bonus	Total
Director	£	£	£	£
Jasper Allen	75,833	6,527	-	82,360
Philip Blackwell	12,500	500	-	13,000
Peter Floyd	49,500	-	-	49,500
Charles Sebag-Montefiore	20,004	-	-	20,004
Thomas James Jennings CBE	12,500	-	-	12,500
Graham Noble	12,500	-	-	12,500
	182,837	7,027	-	189,864

Directors' remuneration for the year to 31 March 2019:

Director	Salary/fees	Benefits	Bonus	Total
	£	£	£	£
Jasper Allen	70,000	5,275	-	75,275
Philip Blackwell	12,500	-	-	12,500
Peter Floyd	49,500	-	-	49,500
Charles Sebag-Montefiore	20,004	-	-	20,004
Thomas James Jennings CBE	12,500	-	-	12,500
Graham Noble	12,500	-	-	12,500
	177,004	5,275	-	182,279

POLITICAL AND CHARITABLE DONATIONS

The Group made no charitable donations in the year (2019: £none).

POST-BALANCE SHEET EVENTS

There have been no material events directly affecting the Group since the balance sheet date.

MAJOR SHAREHOLDERS

	No. of Shares June 2020	% holding June 2020	Shares June 2019	% holding June 2019
Thomas James (Shamus) Jennings CBE	2,931,320	21.55%	2,931,320	21.55%
Livingbridge (formerly ISIS EP LLP)	2,000,000	14.71%	2,000,000	14.71%
Philip Blackwell	1,528,042	11.24%	1,528,042	11.24%
Bateman Street Investments LLP	1,495,574	11.00%	1,495,574	11.00%
Peter Gyllenhammar	1,770,000	13.01%	1,690,000	12.43%
R300 Fund Segregated Portfolio	573,000	4.21%	573,000	4.21%

Those shareholders with disclosable interests were as follows:

AUDITORS

In the case of each person who was a Director at the time this report was approved:

- so far as he was aware, there was no relevant available information of which the Company's auditor is unaware: and
- that Director has taken all steps that he ought to have taken as a Director to make himself aware of any relevant audit information and to establish that the Company's auditor was aware of that information.

A resolution to reappoint Wenn Townsend as auditor to the Company will be proposed at the forthcoming Annual General Meeting.

CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

The Board have adopted the Quoted Companies Alliance (QCA) Corporate Governance Code following the London Stock Exchange's recent changes to the AIM Rules requiring all AIM-listed companies to adopt and comply with a recognised corporate governance code. This report sets out in broad terms the present compliance status. Annual updates will be provided in July each year in the Annual Report and also on the Company's website in September to coincide with the Company's Annual General Meeting for its shareholders.

Principle 1: Establish a strategy and business model which promote long-term value for shareholders

The Group's strategy is set out in the Strategic Report on page 4.

Principle 2: Seek to understand and meet shareholder needs and expectations

Scholium remains committed to listening and communicating openly with its shareholders to ensure that its strategy, business model and performance are clearly understood. Further details of this are set out on the Company's website http://scholiumgroup.com.

Principle 3: Take into account wider stakeholder and social responsibilities and their implications for longterm success.

Scholium believes that engagement with stakeholders strengthens relationships and contributes to better business decisions to deliver our strategy. Further details of this are set out on the Company's website http://scholiumgroup.com.

Principle 4: Embed effective risk management, considering both opportunities and threats, throughout the organisation

Audit, risk and internal control

Financial controls

The Group has an established framework of internal financial controls, the effectiveness of which is regularly reviewed by Executive Management, the Audit Committee and the Board in light of an ongoing assessment of significant risks facing the Group.

The Board is responsible for reviewing and approving overall Group strategy, acquisitions and divestments, approving revenue and capital budgets and plans, and for determining the financial structure of the Group including treasury, tax and dividend policy. Monthly results and variances from budgets are reported to and reviewed by the Board.

The Audit Committee has primary responsibility for monitoring the quality of internal controls ensuring that the financial performance of the Company is properly measured and reported on. It receives and reviews reports from the Company's management and auditors relating to the interim and annual accounts and the accounting and internal control systems in use throughout the Company. The Audit Committee meets no less than two times each financial year and has unrestricted access to the Company's auditors. The Audit Committee comprises Charles Sebag-Montefiore (as Chairman), Jasper Allen and Graham Noble.

There are comprehensive procedures for budgeting and planning, and for monitoring and reporting to the Board the Group's performance against budgets and plans. These include revenues and costs, cash flows, capital expenditure and balance sheets. Monthly results are reported against budget and compared with the prior year, and forecasts for the current financial year are regularly revised in light of actual performance.

Non-financial controls

The Board recognises that maintaining sound controls and discipline is critical to managing risk. Page 7 of the Annual Report sets out the principal risks facing the Group. The controls over the management of these risks and the more specific issues that arise from these risks are considered by the Board at their meetings. In particular:

- The Board are advised of the current market conditions regarding the supply of items the Group may wish to acquire
- Attendance at and invitations to trade fairs are reviewed quarterly by executive management and the Board annually
- Regular reports are produced on the Group's competitors
- The position regarding co-owned items is reviewed monthly by executive management and six monthly by the Board
- The Group's stock valuation and liquidity is managed daily and its effectiveness reviewed by the Board at its meetings
- As well as the procedures in place to reduce the risks involved, insurance cover is purchased by the Group against the risks of theft, loss and damage. The Group's employees are responsible for authenticating items and have access to external advisers when these are required

The Board has ultimate responsibility for the Group's system of internal control and for reviewing its effectiveness. However, any such system of internal control can provide only reasonable, but not absolute, assurance against material misstatement or loss. The Board considers that the internal controls in place are appropriate for the size, complexity and risk profile of the Group.

The principal elements of the Group's internal control system include

- close management supervision and involvement in the day-to-day activities of the Group by the Executive Directors
- an organisational structure with defined levels of responsibility, which promotes entrepreneurial decision-making and rapid implementation while minimising risks
- a comprehensive annual budgeting process producing a detailed integrated profit and loss, balance sheet and cash flow, which is approved by the Board
- detailed monthly reporting of performance against budget
- central control over key areas such as capital expenditure authorisation and banking facilities, with two directors required to sign all important documents.

The Group continues to review its system of internal control to ensure compliance with best practice, while also having regard to its size and the resources available. In view of the Group's size, there is no internal audit function.

Standards and policies

The Board is committed to maintaining appropriate standards for all the Group's business activities and ensuring that these standards are set out in written policies.

All material contracts are required to be reviewed and signed by a senior Director of the Company and reviewed by the relevant Company board. Both executive management and the Board have ready access to independent external legal advice if required.

The staff handbook includes guidance on business integrity, anti-bribery, gifts, intellectual property and design rights and it is sent to everyone in the Group.

Principle 5: Maintaining the Board as a well-functioning, balanced team led by the Chair

The Board comprises the Executive Chairman, one Executive Director and four Non-Executive Directors, one of whom, Charles Sebag-Montefiore, also acts as Senior Independent Director (SID). The Chairman is Jasper Allen. Peter Floyd is the other Executive Director and Chief Financial Officer. The remaining three Non-Executive Directors are Thomas James Jennings, Graham Noble and Philip Blackwell, all of whom represent significant shareholders in the Company. Although Charles Sebag-Montefiore is the only Independent Director, the Board considers, after careful review, that the Non-Executive Directors bring an independent judgement to bear.

The Group does not have a Chief Executive Officer (CEO). The size of the Group's business, and its concentration in a single retail premises in Mayfair, London where all of its operations are based and where the executive directors are also located, means that the Board can exercise its governance and other responsibilities without the need for a CEO. Each of the operating subsidiaries has a managing director who is also based in Mayfair who meets the Executive Chairman on a daily basis. The Executive Chairman also liaises regularly with the SID to ensure that the Board's position is not compromised by the absence of a CEO.

The Board is therefore satisfied that it has a suitable balance between independence on the one hand, and knowledge of the Group on the other, to enable it to discharge its duties and responsibilities effectively. All Directors are encouraged to use their independent judgement and to challenge all matters, whether strategic or operational.

The Chairman holds regular update meetings with each Director to ensure they are performing as they are required. During the year five Board meetings took place. These were held at the Scholium Group office in London. The attendance at meetings including board committees is set out below.

The directors' attendance at scheduled Board meetings and Board committees during the financial year is detailed in the table below:

		Audit Committee	Remuneration Committee
Director	Board meeting	Meeting	meeting
Jasper Allen	5	2	1
Philip Blackwell	5	-	-
Thomas James Jennings	5	-	-
Graham Noble	3	1	1
Charles Sebag-Montefiore	5	2	1
Peter Floyd	5	2 ¹	-
TOTAL	5	2	1

1 In attendance

Key Board activities this year included

- input into the Group's strategy and budgets
- consideration of acquisitions and divestments
- continuing an open dialogue with the investment community
- reviewed both financial and non-financial policies
- discussed the Group's capital structure and financial strategy, including capital investments, shareholder returns and the dividend policy
- discussed internal governance processes
- reviewed feedback from shareholders post full and half year results

Directors' conflict of interest

The Company has effective procedures in place to monitor and deal with conflicts of interest. The Board is aware of the other commitments and interests of its Directors, and changes to these commitments and interests are reported to and, where appropriate, agreed with the rest of the Board.

Principle 6: Ensure that between them the Directors have the necessary up-to-date experience, skills and capabilities

The Board is satisfied that, between the Directors, it has an effective and appropriate balance of skills and experience, including in the areas of retailing, trading, finance, ecommerce and marketing. All Directors receive regular and timely information on the Group's operational and financial performance. Relevant information is circulated to the Directors in advance of meetings. The Group reports monthly on its trading performance against its agreed budget, and the Board reviews monthly updates on performance and any significant variances are reviewed at each meeting.

Each non-executive Director performs either a board or board level function within another organisation and in addition advice is received from the Group's professional advisers. Each executive director has the advice and counsel of the non-executive directors available to them, as well as attending appropriate courses and seminars organised by their network of professional services organisations. These are the principal means by which their skills and knowledge are kept up-to-date.

Details of the Directors of the Company are set out below.

Jasper Allen: Executive Chairman (68)

Appointment as Chairman March 2014 and Executive Chairman March 2015

Experience: 1988-2007 various senior roles in Corporate Finance latterly Head of Corporate Finance at Insinger de Beaufort. Former Member of the London Stock Exchange. 2005-13 Chairman of Noble Investments (UK) Plc - Numismatic Dealers and Auctioneers, Chairman Remuneration and Audit Committees.

Scholium Group Plc - member of Audit Committee, Remuneration and Nomination Committees.

Skills brought to the Board: Corporate Finance, Corporate Governance, Investor Relations, Experience of dealing in Art and Collectibles.

Peter Floyd: Finance Director (64)

Appointment date: August 2017

Experience: 24 years as group finance director in publicly quoted, Aim listed and private equity organisations, including companies in the art and collectibles sector, previously a partner at PW in London and is a fellow of the Institute of Chartered Accountants in England and Wales.

Committees: None.

External appointments: None.

Skills brought to the Board: finance, M&A, investor relations and public markets.

Sector experience: finance, M&A, investor relations, art and collectibles.

Charles Sebag-Montefiore: Non-Executive Director and Senior Independent Director (70)

Appointment date: March 2014

Experience: qualified as a chartered accountant with Touche Ross, and then moved to investment banking, mostly with Kleinwort Benson. Since 1994 as a non-executive director of several companies, including inter alia the insurance, healthcare, investment trust and publishing sectors. Collected books since the 1970s.

Committees: Chairman of Audit Committee; Member of the Remuneration Committee

External appointments: Trustee of the National Gallery; Trustee and Treasurer of the Friends of the National Libraries, Friends of Lambeth Palace Library & the National Manuscripts Conservation Trust.

Skills brought to the Board: finance, the rare book market, investor and media relations.

Sector experience: finance, the rare book market, investor relations and public markets.

Philip Blackwell: Non-Executive Director (62)

Appointment Date: 2014

Experience: 36 years in media and commerce including being Group CEO of Blackwell's the Oxford publisher and bookseller; Director of eCommerce at Cap Gemini PLC, and roles at Harper Collins and Hachette Livre. He is a non-executive director/chairman of several companies in media &bookselling, human capital, asset-backed finance and engineering.

External appointments: former museum trustee, development board of the Bodleian library, Google content advisory board, Booksellers Association investment committee.

Skills brought to the Board: general management, finance, e-business, international business, PR & investor relations

Sector experience: bookselling, finance, PR & investor relations.

Thomas James ("Shamus") Jennings CBE: Non-Executive Director (66)

Appointment date: 2014.

Experience: a qualified chartered engineer from 1975 with and ultimately Managing Director and Chairman of Rotary Group Limited, a global engineering company. Also Chairman of the holding company for the Cromwell Hospital Group in London, Has held numerous board appointments in a diverse range of business sectors including civil engineering, property investment and development, hospitality, manufacturing etc. Currently the Chairman of a Family Office with investments held and managed across a wide range of industries.

Committees: Member of the Nominations Committee.

External appointments: Director and Chairman of Ducales Capital Limited, Director and Chairman of Havana Limited and Non-Executive Director of XTA Investments Limited based in the Republic of Ireland.

Skills brought to the Board: Merger and Acquisitions, Commercial and External Finance, Risk Analysis, Human Resources and General Management.

Sector experience: Finance, investor relations and public markets.

Graham Noble: Non-Executive Director (46)

Appointment date: 2014.

Experience: worked in the financial services sector for over 20 years in various senior roles, having worked for Credit Suisse and UBS in London. Founded a number of asset management business servicing the UK wealth management market. Founded and current Chief Executive of both UK Agricultural Finance & Detach Lending. Chief Investment Officer for a large London based single family office. FCA regulated for over 20 years.

Committees: Member of the Audit and Remuneration Committee.

External appointments: CEO UK Agricultural Finance, CIO - Ilona Rose Investments, CEO - Detach Lending.

Skills brought to the Board: Finance, business management.

Sector experience: Finance, property, lending, growth small businesses.

All Directors retire by rotation at regular intervals in accordance with the Company's Articles of Association.

Appointment, removal and re-election of Directors

The Board makes decisions regarding the appointment and removal of Directors, and there is a formal, rigorous and transparent procedure for appointments. The Company's Articles of Association require that one-third of the Directors must stand for re-election by shareholders annually in rotation; that all Directors must stand for re-election at least once every three years; and that any new Directors appointed during the year must stand for election at the AGM immediately following their appointment. Thomas James Jennings CBE and Graham Noble will retire by rotation this year, and, both being eligible, offer themselves for re-election.

Independent advice

All Directors are able to take independent professional advice in the furtherance of their duties, if necessary, at the Company's expense. In addition, the Directors have direct access to the advice and services of the Company Secretary and Chief Financial Officer.

Principle 7: Evaluate Board performance based on clear and relevant objectives, seeking continuous improvement

Jasper Allen has recently commenced an evaluation of the individual contributions of each of the Board to ensure that:

- their contribution is relevant and effective
- that they are committed
- where relevant, they have maintained their independence.

The outcome of this evaluation was that each individual director had made a valuable contribution to the Board.

This evaluation also included a review of the performance of the Board as a unit and concluded that the members of the board collectively function in an efficient and productive manner.

The Board is also aware of the need for succession planning, and has already ensured that there are a number of candidates both within the Board or personally known to the Board or their professional advisers who could provide the necessary replacements as and when they may be required. The Nomination Committee has not met since it dealt with the departure and subsequent appointment of the Company's Chief Financial Officer.

Principle 8: Promote a culture that is based on ethical values and behaviours

The Board is committed to providing leadership in terms of both ethical values and behaviours that reflect well in the current wider business and economic environment. The culture of the Group is to provide the best possible service to its customers, suppliers, shareholders and people.

The executive members of the Board have their desks in the retail premises in Mayfair and are therefore available on a daily basis to promote an appropriate culture throughout the Group and through observation and their presence to monitor compliance with the necessary behaviours.

The Board considers the present state of the Group's culture to be satisfactory. No adverse matters have been reported to the Board during the past 12 months and there have been no instances of unethical behaviour noted to date.

Principle 9: Maintain governance structures and processes that are fit for purpose and support good decision-making by the Board

Board programme

The Board plans to meet at least six times each year in accordance with its scheduled meeting calendar. The Board sets direction for the Group through a formal schedule of matters reserved for its decision. Prior to the start of each financial year, a schedule of dates for that year's six Board meetings is compiled to align as far as reasonably practicable with the Company's financial calendar on the one hand, and its trading calendar on the other, while also ensuring an appropriate spread of meetings across the financial year. This may be supplemented by additional meetings as and when required. During the year to 31 March 2020, the Board met for five of its six scheduled meetings, with the final March meeting being postponed due to Covid-19. The Board and its Committees receive appropriate and

timely information prior to each meeting; a formal agenda is produced for each meeting, and Board and Committee papers are distributed several days before meetings take place. Any Director may challenge Company proposals and decisions are taken democratically after discussion. Any Director who feels that any concern remains unresolved after discussion may ask for that concern to be noted in the minutes of the meeting, which are then circulated to all Directors. Any specific actions arising from such meetings are agreed by the Board or relevant Committee and then followed up by the Company's management.

Roles of the Board

The Board is responsible for the long-term success of the Group. There is a formal schedule of matters reserved to the Board. It is responsible for overall Group strategy; approval of acquisitions and divestments, major investments (whether capex or direct or overhead costs); approval of the annual and interim results; annual budgets; dividend policy; and Board structure. It monitors the exposure to key business risks and reviews the strategic direction of all trading subsidiaries, their annual budgets and their performance in relation to those budgets. There is a clear division of responsibility at the head of the Company. The Executive Chairman is responsible for running the business of the Board and for ensuring appropriate strategic focus and direction, and implementing it once the strategy has been approved and overseeing the management of the Group.

All Directors receive regular and timely information on the Group's operational and financial performance. Relevant information is circulated to the Directors in advance of meetings. The business reports monthly on its headline performance against its agreed budget, and the Board reviews the monthly update on performance and any significant variances are reviewed at each meeting. Senior executives below Board level attend Board meetings where appropriate to present business updates. Board meetings throughout the year are held at the Group's London office, where all of the subsidiary companies presently have their retail premises therefore ensuring the Board, in particular the Non-Executive Directors, have access to the trading subsidiaries to gain a greater understanding of the Group's activities.

The Executive Directors are Jasper Allen and Peter Floyd. They are responsible for formulation of the proposed strategic focus for submission to the Board, the day-to-day management of the Group's businesses and its overall trading, operational and financial performance in fulfilment of that strategy, as well as plans and budgets approved by the Board of Directors. They also manage and oversee key risks, management development and corporate responsibility programmes. The controls applied by the Group to financial and non-financial matters are set out earlier in this document, and the effectiveness of these controls is regularly reported to the Audit Committee and the Board.

Board committees

The Board is supported by the Audit, Remuneration and Nomination committees. Each committee has access to such resources, information and advice as it deems necessary, at the cost of the Company, to enable the committee to discharge its duties. The terms of reference of the Audit Committee are set out above in Principle 4.

The Remuneration Committee reviews the performance of executive Directors and makes recommendations to the Board on matters relating to their remuneration and terms of employment. The committee also makes recommendations to the Board on proposals for the granting of share options and other equity incentives pursuant to any share option scheme or equity incentive scheme in operation at the time. The Remuneration Committee comprises Jasper Allen (as Chairman), Graham Noble and Charles Sebag-Montefiore.

The Nomination Committee meets whenever there is business to discuss. The committee will consider appointments to the Board and be responsible for nominating candidates to fill Board vacancies and for making recommendations on Board composition. The nomination committee comprises Graham Noble (as Chairman), Thomas James Jennings CBE and Jasper Allen.

Principle 10: Communicate how the Company is governed and is performing by maintaining a dialogue with shareholders and other relevant stakeholders

The company is governed by the Board and its committees as described elsewhere in this report.

The Company communicates with shareholders through the Annual Report and Accounts, full-year and half-year announcements, regular announcements to the Stock Exchange RNS service as required, the Annual General Meeting (AGM) and one-to-one meetings with large existing or potential new

shareholders. A range of corporate information (including all Company announcements) is also available to shareholders, investors and the public on the Company's corporate website, www.scholiumgroup.com.

The detailed voting results of the AGM will be posted on the Company's website in due course.

The Board receives regular updates on the views of shareholders through briefings and reports from the Chairman and the Company's brokers. The Company communicates with institutional investors frequently through briefings with management. In addition, analysts' notes and brokers' briefings are reviewed to achieve a wide understanding of investors' views. The Group regularly canvases staff views and is planning to complete an employee survey in the next 12 months.

The Audit Committee reported to the Board in respect its two meetings during the year, both of which were attended by the Group's external auditors, Wenn Townsend. Their report to the Board is set out below.

The first meeting of the Audit Committee in respect of the financial year ended 31 March 2020 was in November 2019 when the Committee considered the Group's interim results for the six months ended 30 September 2019 prior to their publication. The second meeting was held in July to consider the Group's annual results, its preliminary announcement and the annual report for the year ended 31 March 2020.

Both Audit Committee meetings were attended by the Group's auditors, Wenn Townsend. In addition, the Group's chief financial officer was in attendance at both meetings at the invitation of the Committee, and other senior executives were available to the Committee during their meetings as required. The Committee received the report from the auditors and it was then discussed and reviewed in detail. The main issues in the Report at both of the meetings included IFRS 15: Revenue from Contracts with Customers, the approach taken by the Group and its impact on the results and financial position of the Group, all of which are set out in the financial statements for the year ended 31 March 2020. As a matter of importance, particularly in respect of the committee's meeting in July 2020, there was also a focus on the Group's inventory valuation and recoverability, given that inventory is the Group's core and most valuable asset in the financial statements. In addition, there was a strong focus on the assessment of the Group as a going concern in the light of the impact of Covid-19 on the Group and its trading capabilities.

The Committee then reviewed the texts of the interim results and preliminary results and concluded that they could be presented to the board for approval later that day.

The Committee, at its July meeting, considered the re-appointment of Wenn Townsend. It was then concluded that shareholders be requested to approve the re-appointment of Wenn Townsend as the Group's auditors at the forthcoming Annual General Meeting in September 2020. It was noted that Lee Baker, had continued his role as the senior statutory auditor in respect of the audit of the financial statements for the year ended 31 March 2020.

The Remuneration Committee also reported to the Board regarding the Directors' remuneration for the year ended 31 March 2020.

The Remuneration Committee have noted that their recommendations for remuneration payable to the Directors of the Company have been implemented in full in respect of the year ended 31 March 2020 and that the aggregate remuneration of the Board has increased from £182,279 for the year ended 31 March 2019 to £189,364 for the year ended 31 March 2020. This amount is still below the aggregate remuneration paid to the Directors for the year ended 31 March 2017.

There were no bonuses payable to any of the Directors in respect of the year ended 31 March 2020, as the Group did not meet its required performance targets. The performance targets reflect the Group's key performance indicators set out on page 5 of the Annual Report.

APPOINTMENT OR RESIGNATION OF A DIRECTOR

There were no appointments to or resignations from the Board in the year to 31 March 2020.

DIRECTORS' INDEMNITIES

The Company has made qualifying third-party indemnity provisions for the benefit of its directors during the year and remain in force at the date of this report. Directors' and officers' indemnity insurance with an annual limit of £1 million is maintained.

ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

Notice of the Annual General Meeting of the Company for 2020 is on page 61.

On behalf of the Board

P.J.L. hoyd

Peter Floyd Director 22 July 2020

SECTION 172 (1) STATEMENT

The Board sets the Group's strategic direction and manages its operational performance in order to promote its long-term success for the benefit of its members as a whole. An important aspect of this process is the engagement with key stakeholders and reflecting on their responses appropriately. Set out below are the key stakeholder groups that the Directors have engaged with in the financial year, together with the benefits of doing so for the long-term success of the Group.

The Directors have had regard to the matters set out in section 172 (1) (a) to (f) of the Companies Act 2006 when performing their duties under S172.

- a) Shareholders: The Directors endeavour to obtain shareholder support for our strategic objectives and their execution. Value is created for our shareholders by the generation of sustainable results that will translate into dividends. The desire is for an investor base that is interested in a long term holding in the Company.
- b) Employees: The Group's long-term success is dependent on the commitment and delivery of our staff to our strategy and its consistent demonstration of our values. To maintain our competitive advantage and meet the growing demands of the environment in which we operate, the Group requires its staff to be adaptive and whose skill base constantly evolves. The Group also values employees with long term practical experiences and knowledge. The staff are consulted to ensure that the workplace is an environment that encourages them that best supports their well-being. The Group subscribes to the concept that staff training benefits both the individual and the Group and that such investment helps to retain employees and reduce absenteeism and turnover rates.
- c) Customers: In a highly competitive retail environment, success depends on meeting customer needs and requirements more effectively than our competitors. The Group therefore recognises the benefits of engagement with our customers to ensure that our inventory contains items of interest to our customers and their evolving interests.
- d) Suppliers and co-owners: Our suppliers and co-owners are fundamental to the quality and variety of our stock of rare books, works on paper, works of art and philatelic items and to ensuring that the high standards of conduct that the Group sets can be achieved. The Group works closely with its suppliers and co-owners and ensures that there is a wide base from which the supply of new inventory is sourced to mitigate against the risk of the required inventory not being available.
- e) Lenders: Continued access to working capital is of vital importance to the long-term success of our business. Ongoing engagement with the Group's bankers is therefore required to ensure that there is adequate working capital available for the Group's needs.
- f) Pension: The Group has no defined benefit pension schemes. The long-term importance of pension arrangements for our employees is recognised and the Group contributes to each eligible employee's personal pension plan.
- g) The Environment and Communities: The Directors believe that conducting the Group's business responsibly brings benefits for the environment as well as for the wider society and assists our commercial success.
- h) Regulatory Bodies and Trade Associations: The Group operates in an environment which is impacted by regulatory changes and consequently it engages with regulators and trade associations to assist with the compliance framework, training and new working practices. This also assists with the development of the Group's strategic direction.

The Directors define principal decisions as both those that are material to the Group, but also those that are significant to any of our key stakeholder groups. In taking actions and making principal decisions during the year the Board considers that it has acted in the way that, in good faith, is most likely to promote the success of the Group and for the benefit of its members as a whole. The Directors have considered responses from their stakeholder engagement as well as the need to maintain a reputation for high standards of business conduct and the need to act fairly between the members of the Company. Details of the engagement with respective stakeholders and the principal decisions made by the Board

during the year are disclosed in the Strategic Report, including the section on Corporate Responsibility, Directors' Report and Corporate Governance report.

STATEMENT OF DIRECTORS' RESPONSIBILITIES

The Directors are responsible for preparing the Directors' report and the financial statements in accordance with applicable law and regulations.

Company law requires the Directors to prepare financial statements for each financial year. Under that law the Directors have elected to prepare the Group financial statements in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards as adopted by the European Union and have also elected to prepare the parent company financial statements in accordance with those standards. Under company law, the Directors must not approve the financial statements unless they are satisfied that they give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the Group and Company and of the profit or loss of the Group and Company for that period. The Directors are also required to prepare financial statements in accordance with the rules of the London Stock Exchange for companies trading securities on the Alternative Investment Market. In preparing these financial statements the Directors are required to:

- select suitable accounting policies and then apply them consistently;
- make judgements and estimates that are reasonable and prudent;
- state whether the financial statements have been prepared in accordance with IFRSs as adopted by the European Union; and
- prepare the financial statements on the going concern basis unless it is inappropriate to assume that the Company and the Group will continue in business.

The Directors are responsible for keeping adequate accounting records that are sufficient to show and explain the Company's and Group's transactions and disclose with reasonable accuracy at any time the financial position of the Company and the Group and enable them to ensure that the financial statements comply with the Companies Act 2006. They are also responsible for safeguarding the assets of the Company and the Group and hence for taking reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other irregularities.

The Directors are responsible for ensuring that the Annual Report and Financial Statements are made available on a website.

The Directors are responsible for the maintenance and integrity of the corporate and financial information included on the Company's website. Legislation in the United Kingdom governing the preparation and dissemination of the financial statements and other information included in annual reports may differ from legislation in other jurisdictions. The Directors' responsibility also extends to ongoing integrity of the financial statements contained therein.

The Directors are responsible for preparing the annual report in accordance with applicable law and regulations. The Directors consider the annual report and the financial statements, taken as a whole, provide the information necessary to assess the company's performance, business model and strategy and are fair, balanced and understandable.

To the best of our knowledge:

- the group financial statements, prepared in accordance with IFRSs as adopted by the European Union, give a true and fair view of the assets, liabilities, financial position and profit or loss of the company and the undertakings included in the consolidation taken as a whole; and
- the Strategic Report and Directors' Report include a fair review of the development and performance of the business and the position of the company and the undertakings included in the consolidation taken as a whole, together with a description of the principal risks and uncertainties that they face.

On behalf of the Board

J.L. hoyd

Peter Floyd Director 22 July 2020

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT TO THE MEMBERS OF SCHOLIUM GROUP PLC

1. OPINION

We have audited the financial statements of Scholium Group plc (the 'Parent Company') and its subsidiaries (the 'Group') for the year ended 31st March 2020 which comprise the consolidated statements of comprehensive income, consolidated and parent statements of financial position, consolidated and parent statements of changes in equity, consolidated and parent statement of cash flows, and the related notes, including the accounting policies in note 2. The financial reporting framework that has been applied in their preparation is applicable law and International Financial Reporting Standards (IFRSs) as adopted by the European Union.

In our opinion the financial statements:

- give a true and fair view of the state of the Group's and of the Parent Company's affairs as at 31st March 2020 and of the Group's profit for the year then ended;
- have been properly prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards as adopted by the European Union; and
- have been prepared in accordance with the requirements of the Companies Act 2006.

Basis for opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (UK) ("ISAs (UK)") and applicable law. Our responsibilities under those standards are described below. We are independent of the company in accordance with the ethical requirements that are relevant to our audit of the financial statements in the UK, including the FRC's Ethical Standard as applied to SME listed entities and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is a sufficient and appropriate basis for our opinion.

2. KEY AUDIT MATTERS

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgement, were of most significance in the audit of the financial statements of the current period and include the most significant assessed risks of material misstatement (whether or not due to fraud) identified by us, including those which had the greatest effect on: the overall audit strategy; the allocation of resources in the audit; and directing the efforts of the engagement team. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the financial statements as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters. In arriving at our audit opinion above, the key audit matters, in decreasing order of audit significance, were as follows:

The Risk	Our Response		
Risk relating to the Group:	Our procedures included:		
Revenue Recognition and application of IFRS 15	Review of inventory records		
(£7.3 million; 2019: £7.1 million)	To ensure goods have been correctly removed from stock at the point of sale.		
There is a risk that revenue can be recorded in advance of performance obligations being	Confirmation of delivery of goods		
completed. In respect of Scholium Trading and Shapero Rare Books, there is a risk that revenue is recorded before goods have been transferred to the customer. In respect of Mayfair Philatelics Limited, there is a risk that goods purchased at auction are not included in the correct period.	In the absence of a formal despatch system, confirmed management's system for identifying goods that have been invoiced but not yet delivered. In addition we sought verification from customers over the delivery of goods and the existence of a debt at 31 March 2020.		
	Review of auction documents		
	We reviewed records of all auctions held in the year and confirmed both cut-off and revenue recognition on a sample of items.		
Inventory valuation and recoverability	Our procedures included:		
(£9.0 million; 2019: £8.7 million)	Reviewing ageing of stock		
Inventory is carried in the financial statements at the lower of cost and net realisable value. Obtaining reasonable assurance as to the existence of any	Analysis of the ageing of stock to ensure that older items were being sold and confirmation that a stock provision was not necessary.		
inventory impairment is considerably subjective.	Valuation		
This is due to difficulties in determining appropriate net realisable values for items of inventory within the antiquities sector, as many items are generally	Ensuring that stock was being sold at a value greater than its stated cost value.		
one-of-a-kind, in terms of availability within the market and/or by condition.	Ensuring that significant stock purchases had been approved during the year.		
Authenticity of items purchased is a key risk identified by the directors. Any inauthentic inventory items would likely be overvalued and	Impairment review, particularly including dialogue with the directors and online research over high value items.		
would also be very damaging to the Group's	Existence		
reputation in the event they were marketed to customers.	Attendance at year end stocktake and obtaining 3rd party confirmation for stock items held on approval.		

Authenticity

Reviewed purchases in year to confirm they had been approved with certificates of authenticity.

Accounts receivable recoverability	Our procedures included:			
(£1.3 million; 2019; £2.3 million)	After date cash verification			
Recoverability of year end debtor balances and the impact of any previously unidentified	A sample of debt balances are traced through to receipt of cash			
bad debts resulting in misstatements, that may individually or in aggregate, be material to the	Third party confirmation			
financial statements.	Where cash had not been received, direct confirmation was obtained from customers confirming the year end balances.			
Going concern	Our procedures included:			
As a direct result of COVID-19, there is increased risk on all companies' ability to continue to operate as a going concern. The Directors have considered this risk and documented their conclusions in note	A review of the Group's correspondence with its bankers, including agreement over its revolving overdraft facility and the issue of a new CBILS facility.			
2 of the accounts.	A review of the Directors' "stressed" forecasts taking into account the impact of COVID-19.			
Risks relating to the Parent only:	Our procedures included:			
Recoverability of Parent Company's	Test of details			
investment in subsidiaries				
(£2.4 million; 2019: £5.2 million)	Comparison of the carry value of subsidiaries to their net asset value, being an approximation of			
	Comparison of the carry value of subsidiaries to			
(£2.4 million; 2019: £5.2 million) The Parent's carrying value of investments in	Comparison of the carry value of subsidiaries to their net asset value, being an approximation of their minimal recoverable amount, as well as the			

3. OUR APPLICATION OF MATERIALITY AND AN OVERVIEW OF THE SCOPE OF OUR AUDIT

We apply the concept of materiality both in planning and performing the audit, and in evaluating the effect of identified misstatements on the audit and in forming our audit opinion.

Materiality

The magnitude of an omission or misstatement that, individually or in the aggregate, could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of the users of financial statements. Materiality provides a basis for determining the nature and extend of audit procedures (ISA 320).

Materiality for the Group financial statements as a whole was set at £100,000 (2019: £110,000), determined with reference to a benchmark of turnover, of which it represents 1.5% (2019: 1.5%).

Materiality for the Parent Company financial statements as a whole was set at £80,000 (2019: £90,000), determined with reference to a benchmark of company total assets, of which it represents 0.75% (2019: 0.75%).

We agreed to report to the Audit Committee any corrected or uncorrected identified misstatements exceeding £3,000 (2019: £3,000) in addition to other identified misstatements that warranted reporting on qualitative grounds.

All the Group's four (2019: four) operating components, including the Parent Company, were subject to full scope audits for Group purposes, all of which were performed by the Group audit team. These audits accounted for 100% (2019: 100%) of total Group revenue, 100% (2019: 100%) of Group profit before taxation and 100% (2019: 100%) of total Group assets and were each performed to a component materiality level not exceeding £80,000 (2019: £80,000) having regard to the mix of size and risk profile of the Group across these components.

Performance materiality

This is the application of materiality at the individual account or balance level. It is set at an amount to reduce to an appropriately low level, the probability that the aggregate of uncorrected and undetected misstatements exceeds materiality (ISA 320).

On the basis of our risk assessments, together with our assessment of the Group's overall control environment, our judgement was that the performance Group materiality should be set at approximately 75% (2019: 75%) of Group materiality, the top end of our range, namely £80,000 (2019: £80,000); although we reduce our testing threshold in areas of significant risk to appropriately reflect our assessment of risk or material misstatement and focus on the key judgements and estimates.

The audits of the individual group entities are performed at a materiality level calculated by reference to a proportion of the Group overall materiality of £100,000 (2019: £110,000) appropriate to the relative scale and risk of the business concerned. Shapero Rare Books Limited was allocated a performance materiality of £60,000 (2019: £60,000). This was calculated by reference to the Group reporting method of approximately 75% of 1.5% of turnover. Other group entities are calculated on the same basis, with Scholium Trading Limited allocated a performance materiality of £5,000 (2019: £9,000) and Mayfair Philatelics Limited of £10,500 (2019: £12,000).

Reporting threshold

This is an amount below which identified misstatements are considered as being clearly trivial (ISA 450).

It was agreed with the Audit Committee that we would report to them all uncorrected audit differences in excess of £3k (2019: £2k), which is set by reference to approximately 3% of Group materiality, as well as differences below that threshold that, in our view, warranted reporting on qualitative grounds.

We evaluate any uncorrected misstatements against both the quantitate measures of Group materiality discussed above and in light of other relevant qualitative considerations in forming our opinion.

4. CONCLUSIONS RELATING TO GOING CONCERN

We have nothing to report in respect of the following matters in relation to which the ISAs (UK) require

us to report to you where:

- the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting in the preparation of the financial statements is not appropriate; or
- the directors have not disclosed in the financial statements any identified material uncertainties that may cast significant doubt about the Group or Parent Company's ability to continue to adopt the going concern basis of accounting for a period of at least twelve months from the date when the financial statements are authorised for issue.

5. OTHER INFORMATION

The directors are responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the information included in the annual report, other than the financial statements and our auditor's report thereon. Our opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information and, except to the extent otherwise explicitly stated in our report, we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If we identify such material inconsistencies or apparent material misstatements, we are required to determine whether there is a material misstatement in the financial statements or a material misstatement of the other information. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

Opinions on other matters prescribed by the Companies Act 2006

In our opinion, based on the work undertaken in the course of the audit:

- the information given in the strategic report and the directors' report for the financial year for which the financial statements are prepared is consistent with the financial statements; and
- the strategic report and the directors' report have been prepared in accordance with applicable legal requirements.

6. MATTERS ON WHICH WE ARE REQUIRED TO REPORT BY EXCEPTION

In the light of the knowledge and understanding of the Group and Parent Company and its environment obtained in the course of the audit, we have not identified material misstatements in the strategic report or the directors' report.

We have nothing to report in respect of the following matters in relation to which the Companies Act 2006 requires us to report to you if, in our opinion:

- adequate accounting records have not been kept by the Parent Company, or returns adequate for our audit have not been received from branches not visited by us; or
- the Parent Company financial statements are not in agreement with the accounting records and returns; or
- certain disclosures of directors' remuneration specified by law are not made; or
- we have not received all the information and explanations we require for our audit.

7. RESPECTIVE RESPONSIBILITIES

Responsibilities of directors

As explained more fully in their statement set out on page 21, the directors are responsible for the preparation of the financial statements including being satisfied that they give a true and fair view, and for such internal control as they determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error. In preparing the financial statements, the directors are responsible for assessing the Group and Parent Company's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless they either intend to liquidate the Group or the Parent Company or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but does not guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with ISAs (UK) will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

A fuller description of our responsibilities is provided on the FRC's website at www.frc.org.uk/ auditorsresponsibilities. This description forms part of our auditor's report.

8. USE OF OUR REPORT

This report is made solely to the Company's members, as a body, in accordance with Chapter 3 of Part 16 of the Companies Act 2006 and the terms of our engagement by the Company. Our audit work has been undertaken so that we might state to the Company's members those matters we are required to state to them in an auditor's report and for no other purpose. To the fullest extent permitted by law, we do not accept or assume responsibility to anyone other than the Company and the Company's members, as a body, for our audit work, for this report, or for the opinions we have formed.

Lee Baker BA FCA (Senior Statutory Auditor)

for and on behalf of

Wenn Townsend, Statutory Auditor Chartered Accountants 30 St Giles Oxford OX1 3LE

22 July 2020

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

		Year ended 31 Mar 2020	Year ended 31 Mar 2019
	Note	£000	£000
Bovenue	5	7 200	7 407
Revenue Cost of Sales	5	7,300	7,137
Gross profit	_	(4,380) 2,920	(4,346) 2,791
Gross pront	_	2,920	2,791
Distribution expenses	-	(720)	(664)
Administrative expenses		(2,162)	(2,128)
Total administrative expenses	-	(2,162)	(2,128)
Profit/(loss) from operations	_	37	(1)
Financial (expense)	11	(13)	(12)
Profit/(loss) before taxation	_	25	(13)
Income tax (expense)	12	(277)	-
(Loss) for the year from continuing operations and total comprehensive income attributable to equity			
holders of the parent company	_	(252)	(13)
Basic and diluted profit/(loss) per share:			
From continuing operations - pence	13	(1.86)	(0.11)
Total diluted (loss)/ profit per share - pence	_	(1.86)	(0.11)

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

	Note	31 Mar 2020 £000	31 Mar 2019 £000
Assets			
Non-current assets			
Property, plant and equipment	14	233	55
Intangible assets	15	12	16
Deferred corporation tax asset	17	-	277
		245	348
Current assets			
Inventories	18	8,981	8,657
Trade and other receivables	19	1,492	2,519
Cash and cash equivalents		281	192
		10,754	11,368
Total assets		10,999	11,716
Current liabilities			
Trade and other payables	21	1,168	1,805
Loans and borrowings		-	-
Right-of-use asset lease liabilities	24	172	-
Total current liabilities		1,340	1,805
Total liabilities		1,340	1,805
Net assets/liabilities		9,659	9,911
Equity and liabilities			
Equity attributable to owners of the parent			
Ordinary shares	22	136	136
Share Premium		9,516	9,516
Merger reserve	23	82	82
Retained (loss)/earnings		(75)	177
Total equity		9,659	9,911

The notes on pages 36 to 60 form part of these financial statements.

The financial statements were approved by the Board of Directors and authorised for issue on 22 July 2020.

P.J.L. hayd

P Floyd Director

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

	Share Capital £000	Share Premium £000	Merger reserve £000	Retained earnings £000	Total equity £000
Balance at 1 April 2017	136	9,516	82	189	9,923
Profit for the year from continued and discontinued operations	-	-	-	38	38
Total comprehensive income for the period	-	-	-	38	38
Balance at 31 March 2018	136	9,516	82	227	9,961
(Loss) resulting from adoption of IFRS 15 (see note 2: accounting policies)	-	-	-	(37)	(37)
Balance at 31 March 2018 restated	136	9,516	82	190	9,924
(Loss) for the year from continued and discontinued operations	-	-	-	(13)	(13)
Total comprehensive income for the period	-	-	-	(13)	(13)
Balance at 31 March 2019	136	9,516	82	177	9,911
(Loss) for the year from continued and discontinued operations	-	-	-	(252)	(252)
Total comprehensive income for the period	-	-	-	(252)	(252)
Balance at 31 March 2020	136	9,516	82	(75)	9,659

There were no transactions with owners in the year.

The following describes the nature and purpose of each reserve within owners' equity:

Share capital Amount subscribed for shares at nominal value.

- Share premium Amount subscribed for share capital in excess of nominal value less attributable share issue expenses.
- Merger reserve Amounts attributable to equity in respect of merged subsidiary undertakings.
- Retained earnings Cumulative profit/(loss) of the Group attributable to equity shareholders.

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

	31 Mar 2020 £000	31 Mar 2019 £000
Cash flows from operating activities		
Profit/(loss) before tax	25	(1)
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment	326	31
Amortisation of intangible assets	4	4
	355	34
(Increase)/decrease in inventories	(325)	184
Decrease/(increase) in trade and other receivables	1,037	(288)
Increase/(decrease) in trade and other payables	(633)	90
Net cash generated from operating activities	433	20
Cash flows from investing activities		
Purchase of property, plant and equipment	(36)	(12)
Purchase of intangible assets	-	(20)
Net cash (used) in investing activities	(36)	(32)
Cash flows from financing activities		
Lease repayments for right-of-use assets	(296)	-
Interest paid	(13)	(12)
Net cash (used) from financing activities	(309)	(12)
Net increase/(decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	89	(24)
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the year	192	216
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the year	281	192

COMPANY STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

Assets Non-current assets Group Investments 16 2,391 5,20 Deferred tax asset - 10 2,391 5,30 Current assets - 10 2,391 5,30 Current assets 19 7,364 7,56 Cash and cash equivalents 7 7 7 Total assets 9,762 12,87 Current liabilities - - Borrowings - - Trade and other payables 21 70 5 Total current liabilities - - - Borrowings - - - Trade and other payables 21 70 5 Total current liabilities 9,692 12,82 Equity and liabilities 9,692 12,82 Equity and liabilities 9,692 12,82 Equity attributable to owners of the parent - - Ordinary shares 22 136 13 Share Premium <td< th=""><th></th><th>Note</th><th>31 Mar 2020 £000</th><th>31 Mar 2019 £000</th></td<>		Note	31 Mar 2020 £000	31 Mar 2019 £000
Group Investments 16 2,391 5,20 Deferred tax asset - 10 2,391 5,30 Current assets Trade and other receivables 19 7,364 7,56 Cash and cash equivalents 7 7,371 7,57 Total assets 9,762 12,87 Current liabilities - - Borrowings - - Trade and other payables 21 70 5 Total current liabilities 70 5 Total liabilities 9,692 12,82 Equity and liabilities 9,516 9,51 Merger reserve 23 - 2,80 Retained earnings/(deficit) 40 36	Assets			
Deferred tax asset - 10 2,391 5,30 Current assets 19 7,364 7,56 Cash and cash equivalents 9 7,371 7,57 Total assets 9,762 12,87 Current liabilities 9 - - Borrowings - - - Trade and other payables 21 70 5 Total current liabilities 70 5 - Total current liabilities 9,692 12,82 Equity and liabilities 9,516 9,51 Ordinary shares 22 136 13 Share Premium 9,516 9,51 9,516 9,51 Merger reserve 23 - 2,80	Non-current assets			
2,391 5,30 Current assets 19 7,364 7,56 Cash and cash equivalents 19 7,364 7,56 Cash and cash equivalents 7 7,371 7,57 Total assets 9,762 12,87 Current liabilities - 7 Borrowings - - Trade and other payables 21 70 5 Total current liabilities 70 5 - Total liabilities 9,692 12,82 - Equity and liabilities 9,692 12,82 - Equity and liabilities 9,692 12,82 - Cordinary shares 22 136 13 Share Premium 9,516 9,516 9,516 Merger reserve 23 - 2,80 Retained earnings/(deficit) 40 36	Group Investments	16	2,391	5,200
Current assets Trade and other receivables 19 7,364 7,56 Cash and cash equivalents 7 7,371 7,57 Total assets 9,762 12,87 Current liabilities 9 7 7 Borrowings - - 7 Trade and other payables 21 70 5 Total current liabilities 70 5 Total current liabilities 70 5 Total current liabilities 9,692 12,82 Equity and liabilities 9,516 9,51 Ordinary shares 22 136 13 Share Premium 9,516 9,51 9,51 Merger reserve <t< td=""><td>Deferred tax asset</td><td></td><td>-</td><td>108</td></t<>	Deferred tax asset		-	108
Trade and other receivables 19 7,364 7,56 Cash and cash equivalents 7 7,57 Total assets 9,762 12,87 Current liabilities Borrowings - Trade and other payables 21 70 5 Total current liabilities 70 5 Total current liabilities 70 5 Net assets/liabilities 9,692 12,82 Equity and liabilities 9,692 12,82 Equity and liabilities 9,692 12,82 Equity and liabilities 9,516 9,51 Merger reserve 23 - 2,80 Retained earnings/(deficit) 40 36			2,391	5,308
Cash and cash equivalents 7 Total assets 9,762 Borrowings - Trade and other payables 21 Total current liabilities 70 Total current liabilities 9,692 Total liabilities 9,692 Equity and liabilities 9,692 Equity and liabilities 9,692 Equity and liabilities 9,516 Retained earnings/(deficit) 40	Current assets			
7,371 7,57 Total assets 9,762 12,87 Current liabilities - - Borrowings - - Trade and other payables 21 70 5 Total current liabilities 70 5 Total current liabilities 70 5 Total liabilities 9,692 12,82 Equity and liabilities 9,692 12,82 Equity and liabilities 9,692 12,82 Current liabilities 9,692 12,82 Equity and liabilities 9,692 12,82 Equity and liabilities 9,592 12,82 Equity and liabilities 9,516 9,51 Marger reserve 23 - 2,80 Retained earnings/(deficit) 40 36	Trade and other receivables	19	7,364	7,562
Total assets9,76212,87Current liabilities-Borrowings-Trade and other payables21705Total current liabilities705Total liabilities9,69212,82Equity and liabilities9,69212,82Equity and liabilities9,69212,82Equity and liabilities9,69212,82Equity and liabilities9,69212,82Equity artributable to owners of the parent9,5169,516Ordinary shares2213613Share Premium9,5169,519,516Merger reserve23-2,80Retained earnings/(deficit)4036	Cash and cash equivalents		7	9
Current liabilitiesBorrowings-Trade and other payables21705Total current liabilities705Total liabilities705Net assets/liabilities9,69212,82Equity and liabilities9,69212,82Equity and liabilities9,5169,516Ordinary shares2213613Share Premium9,5169,5169,51Merger reserve23-2,80Retained earnings/(deficit)4036			7,371	7,571
Borrowings-Trade and other payables21705Total current liabilities705Total liabilities9,69212,82Equity and liabilities9,69212,82Equity and liabilities2213613Share Premium9,5169,519,516Merger reserve23-2,80Retained earnings/(deficit)4036	Total assets		9,762	12,879
Trade and other payables21705Total current liabilities705Total liabilities9,69212,82Equity and liabilities9,69212,82Equity and liabilities2213613Ordinary shares221369,516Share Premium9,5169,5169,516Merger reserve23-2,80Retained earnings/(deficit)4036	Current liabilities			
Total current liabilities705Total liabilities705Net assets/liabilities9,69212,82Equity and liabilities9,69212,82Equity attributable to owners of the parent22136Ordinary shares2213613Share Premium9,5169,516Merger reserve23-2,80Retained earnings/(deficit)4036	Borrowings		-	-
Total liabilities705Net assets/liabilities9,69212,82Equity and liabilities912,82Equity attributable to owners of the parent22136Ordinary shares2213613Share Premium9,5169,51Merger reserve23-2,80Retained earnings/(deficit)4036	Trade and other payables	21	70	50
Net assets/liabilities9,69212,82Equity and liabilities213613Equity attributable to owners of the parent2213613Ordinary shares221369,5169,516Share Premium9,5169,5169,51Merger reserve23-2,80Retained earnings/(deficit)4036	Total current liabilities		70	50
Equity and liabilitiesEquity attributable to owners of the parentOrdinary shares2213613Share Premium9,516Merger reserve23Retained earnings/(deficit)40	Total liabilities		70	50
Equity attributable to owners of the parent2213613Ordinary shares221369,5169,51Share Premium9,5169,519,51Merger reserve23-2,80Retained earnings/(deficit)4036	Net assets/liabilities		9,692	12,829
Ordinary shares2213613Share Premium9,5169,51Merger reserve23-2,80Retained earnings/(deficit)4036	Equity and liabilities			
Share Premium9,5169,51Merger reserve23-2,80Retained earnings/(deficit)4036	Equity attributable to owners of the parent			
Merger reserve23-2,80Retained earnings/(deficit)4036	Ordinary shares	22	136	136
Retained earnings/(deficit) 40 36	Share Premium		9,516	9,516
	Merger reserve	23	-	2,809
Total equity 9,692 12,82	Retained earnings/(deficit)		40	368
	Total equity		9,692	12,829

The financial statements were approved by the Board of Directors and authorised for issue on 22 July 2020.

P.J.L. hayd

P Floyd Director

STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN COMPANY EQUITY

	Share Capital £000	Share Premium £000	Merger reserve £000	Retained earnings £000	Total equity £000
Balance at 1 Apr 2017	136	9,516	2,809	(301)	12,160
(Loss) for the year	-	-	-	(168)	(168)
Total comprehensive income for the period	-	-	-	(168)	(168)
Balance at 31 March 2018	136	9,516	2,809	(469)	11,992
Profit for the year	-	-	-	837	837
Total comprehensive income for the period	-	-	-	837	837
Balance at 31 March 2019	136	9,516	2,809	368	12,829
Profit for the year	-	-	-	(328)	(328)
Total comprehensive income for the period	-	-	-	(328)	(328)
Write-off of merger reserve		-	(2,809)		(2,809)
Balance at 31 March 2020	136	9,516	-	40	9,692

The following describes the nature and purpose of each reserve within owners' equity:

Share capital Amount subscribed for shares at nominal value.

Share premium Amount subscribed for share capital in excess of nominal value less attributable share-issue expenses.

Merger reserve Amounts attributable to equity in respect of merged subsidiary undertakings.

Retained earnings Cumulative profit/(loss) of the Group attributable to equity shareholders.

COMPANY CASHFLOW

	31 Mar 2020 £000	31 Mar 2019 £000
Cash flows from operating activities		
(Loss)/profit before tax	(220)	(204)
	(220)	(204)
Decrease/(increase) in trade and other receivables	198	(760)
(Decrease)/increase in trade and other payables	20	(45)
Net cash generated from operating activities	(2)	(1,009)
Cash flows from investing activities		
Dividends receivable from subsidiary undertakings	-	1,041
Net cash generated from investing activities		1,041
Cash flows from financing activities		
Net cash (used)/generated from financing activities	-	
Net increase/(decrease) in cash and cash equivalents	(2)	32
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the year	9	(23)
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the year	7	9

The notes on pages 36 to 60 form part of these financial statements.

1 GENERAL INFORMATION

Scholium Group plc and its subsidiaries (together 'the Group') are engaged in the trading and retailing of rare books, works on paper and stamps primarily in the United Kingdom. The Company is a public company domiciled and incorporated in England and Wales (registered number 08833975). The address of its registered office is 32 St George Street, London W1S 2EA.

2 Basis of preparation and accounting policies

The consolidated financial information, which represents the results of the Company and its subsidiaries, has been prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards and IFRC Interpretations issued by the International Accounting Standards Board (together "IFRSs") as adopted by the European Union (EU) and as applied in accordance with the provisions of the Companies Act 2006. The Company financial statements have also been prepared in accordance with IFRSs.

The consolidated and Company financial statements have been prepared on an historical cost basis.

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with IFRSs requires the use of certain accounting estimates. It also requires management to exercise its judgement in the process of applying the Group's accounting policies. The areas involving a higher degree of judgement or complexity, or areas where assumptions and estimates are significant to the consolidated financial statements are disclosed in note 3 below.

The functional and presentational currency of the Group and the Company is pounds sterling. The financial information is shown to the nearest \pounds 1,000.

The principal accounting policies applied by the Group in the preparation of these consolidated financial statements for the years ended 31 March 2020 and 31 March 2019 are set out below. These policies have been consistently applied to all periods presented.

The Group implemented IFRS 16 with effect 1 April 2019 using the modified retrospective method and therefore the comparative information has not been restated and continues to be reported under IAS 17 and IFRIC 4. The Group have assessed the impact of adopting IFRS 16 on the Group and concluded that any impact of discounting would be insignificant in this period. As the only material right-of-use lease expires in October 2020, the rentals payable are considered to be equal to the right-of-use depreciation charge and are therefore released on a straight line basis with no interest charge. This is a departure from IFRS 16 but this departure has been assessed as being immaterial.

The impact of the implementation of IFRS 16 is to recognise a right-of-use asset and equal lease liability of £468k as at 1 April 2019. There is a depreciation charge of £296k in the 12 months ended 31 March 2020 which would previously have been included as a rent expense. This impacts the presentation of these two items in the consolidated statement of cash flows.

Under IFRS 16

The Group recognises a right-of-use asset and a lease liability at the lease commencement date (or at 1 April 2019 for remaining amounts payable in respect of leases entered in to before the implementation date). The right-of-use asset is initially measured at cost, which comprises the initial amount of the lease liability adjusted for any lease payments made at or before the commencement date, plus any initial direct costs incurred and an estimate of costs to dismantle and remove the underlying asset or the site on which it is located, less any lease incentives received.

The right-of-use asset is subsequently depreciated using the straight-line method from the commencement date to the earlier of the end of the useful life of the right-of-use asset or the end of the lease term. The estimated useful lives of right-of-use assets are determined on the same basis as those of property and equipment. In addition, the right-of-use asset is periodically reduced by impairment losses, if any, and adjusted for certain remeasurement of the lease liability.

The lease liability is initially measured at the present value of the lease payments that are not paid at the commencement date, discounted using the interest rate implicit in the lease or, if that rate cannot be readily determined, the Group's incremental borrowing rate. In the current year's accounts, no allowance has been made for interest as its impact is considered immaterial.

Lease payments included in the measurement of the lease liability comprise fixed payments, including in-substance fixed payments.

The Group presents right-of-use assets that do not meet the definition of investment property as a separate class of assets within "property, plant and equipment" and lease liabilities in "loans and borrowings" in the statement of financial position.

Under IAS 17

In the comparative period, where substantially all of the risks and rewards incidental to ownership are not transferred to the Group (an 'operating lease'), the total rentals payable under the lease are charged to the consolidated statement of comprehensive income on a straight line basis over the lease term. The aggregate benefit of lease incentives is recognised as a reduction of the rental expense over the lease term.

Finance leases, which transfer to the Group substantially all the risks and benefits incidental to ownership of the leased item, are capitalised at the inception of the lease at the fair value of the leased property or, if lower, at the present value of the minimum lease payments. Lease payments are apportioned between the finance charges and reduction of the lease liability so as to achieve a constant rate of interest on the remaining balance of the liability. Finance charges are reflected in profit or loss. the Group classified operation leases

Going concern

The Group's trading was severely disrupted due to the restrictions imposed internationally as a result of the unfolding onset of Covid-19 during March 2020, and which remain in place to some extent as at the date of these financial statements.

The United Kingdom government imposed a number of restrictions on businesses and the population from March 2020 onwards (the lockdown period). The Group entered the lockdown period in a reasonably strong position with nearly £9 million of stock and over £280,000 of cash, and with no borrowings. Despite the closure of the Group's retail premises and the cancellation of all of the trade fairs both in the UK and overseas in the current financial year to date, sales have continued on the internet, by telephone and by post. These sales are at considerably reduced levels and the Group is currently loss making. Cash balances have however remained positive and the £0.5 million overdraft facility remains undrawn.

The Directors have reviewed the activities of the Group since 1 April 2020 with a view to determining whether there are any material uncertainties which may impact whether the Group can be considered to be a going concern. The Group's primary activities can be classified as retail, and therefore the Directors have considered the Group's position in the light of the retail industry as a whole as well as the Group's own circumstances. The Group's current lease on its retail premises expires on 30 October 2020, and it has yet to make any commitment to new retail premises. It has made all of the payments required under the terms of its lease. The Group therefore does not have

any exposure to any onerous leases. The Group has an international customer base, and is not dependent on footfall generating sales from its London premises, or its presence at international fairs.

The Group's costs have reduced following the cancellation of trade fairs, and travel and subsistence costs are also lower than in prior years.

The Group has no borrowings and therefore is not exposed to any liabilities where the terms of repayment may change as a result of the lender's response to Covid-19. The Group has no creditors over one year, and no liabilities to a defined benefit pension scheme.

The Group has continued to make sales, and has recently concluded its own successful online auctions of both books and works on paper, and philatelic items, that have demonstrated that the continued ability to trade from retail premises, whilst desirable, is not fundamental to the Group's ability to sell its inventory to its customers at satisfactory margins. In addition, inventory has been consigned to third party auctions and sold satisfactorily.

The Directors have prepared revised "stressed" forecasts taking account of the results to date, current expected demand, and cost savings identified. This has been conducted together with an assessment of the liquidity headroom against the cash and bank facilities including a new CBILS facility which has been negotiated since the end of the 31 March 2020 accounting period.

The Directors have concluded that the potential impact of the COVID-19 pandemic described above does not represent a material uncertainty over the Group and Company's ability to continue as a going concern. The Directors have a reasonable expectation that the Group has adequate resources to continue in operational existence for the next 12 months, therefore it is appropriate to adopt a going concern basis for the preparation of the Financial Statements. Accordingly, these financial statements do not include any adjustments to the carrying amount or classification of assets and liabilities that would result if the Group and Company were unable to continue as a going concern.

Companies Act s408 exemption

The Company has taken advantage of the exemptions allowed under section 408 of the Companies Act 2006 and has not presented its own statement of comprehensive income in these financial statements. The Group profit for the year included a Company loss on ordinary activities after tax of £328,000, (2019: a profit on ordinary activities after tax of £837,000) which included the receipt of dividends by the Company of £nil (2019: £1,041,000).

New standards and interpretations

a) New standards, interpretations and amendments effective from 1 January 2019

New standards impacting the Group that have been adopted in the annual financial statements for the year ended 31 March 2020 and which have given rise to changes in the Group's accounting policies are:

- IFRS16 "Leases"
- IFRIC 23 Uncertainty over tax treatments which explains how to recognise, and measure deferred and current tax where there is uncertainty over the tax treatment.
- Annual improvements 2015-2017 cycle (effective for accounting periods beginning or after 1 January 2019)
- Amendment to IAS 28 Investments in associates and joint ventures' which clarifies the accounting for long term interests in an associate or joint venture, which in substance form

part of the net investment in the associate or joint venture, but to which equity accounting is not applied.

• Amendments to IFRS 9 "Financial Instruments which clarifies the treatment of financial assets with prepayment features with negative compensation.

The adoption of these standards and amendments has not had a material impact on the Group's consolidated financial statements, except for the adoption of IFRS 16 where the impact of adoption of this new standard has been set out above and the adoption of IFRIC 23 which has resulted in deferred tax assets being reversed.

b) New standards, interpretations and amendments not yet effective

There are a number of standards, amendments to standards, and interpretations which have been issued by the IASB that are effective in future accounting periods that the group has decided not to adopt early. The most significant of these is:

- IFRS 17 Insurance contracts which establishes the principles for the recognition, measurement, presentation and disclosure of insurance contracts and supersedes IFRS 4.
- Amendments to IFRS 10 Consolidated financial statements and IAS 28 investments in associates and joint ventures which clarifies the accounting treatment for sales or contribution of assets between an investor and its associate or joint venture.
- Amendments to IFRS 3 business combinations which clarifies the definition of a business
- Amendments to IAS 1 Presentation of financial statements and IAS 8 Accounting policies changes in accounting estimates and errors which are intended to make the definition of material easier to understand.
- Amendments to references to the Conceptual framework in IFRS Standards.

The Directors anticipate that none of the new standards, amendments to standards and interpretations will have a significant effect on the financial statements of the Group.

Basis of consolidation

Where the Group has power, either directly or indirectly, to govern the financial and operating policies of an entity so as to obtain benefits from its activities, it is classified as a subsidiary. The statement of financial position at 31 March 2020 incorporates the results of all subsidiaries of the Group for all years and periods, as set out in the basis of preparation.

Capital reorganisation and the merger reserve

On 7 January 2014 the Company was formed to become the new holding company for the Group. This was put into effect on 20 March 2014 through a share-for-share exchange of one ordinary share of £0.01 in Scholium Group plc for one ordinary share of £0.01 in Shapero Rare Books Limited (formerly Bookbank Limited). The value of one share in the Company was equivalent to the value of one share in Shapero Rare Books Limited.

The accounting treatment for group reorganisations is scoped out of IFRS3. Accordingly, as required under IAS8 Accounting Policies, Changes in Accounting Estimates and Errors the Group referred to current UK GAAP to assist its judgement in identifying a suitable accounting policy. The introduction of the new holding company was accounted for as a capital reorganisation using the merger accounting principles prescribed under current UK GAAP. Therefore the consolidated financial statements of Scholium Group plc are presented as if Scholium Group plc has always been the holding company for the Group. Share capital in the Company issued on the date of the reorganisation for the purposes of the merger is treated as if already issued in the earliest year presented.

The use of merger accounting principles has resulted in a balance on Group capital and reserves which has been classified as a merger reserve and included in the Group's shareholders' funds. The consolidated financial statements include the results of the Company and all its subsidiary undertakings made up to the same accounting date.

The Company recognised the value of its investment in Shapero Rare Books Limited (formerly Bookbank Limited) at fair-value based upon the initial share placing price on admission to AIM. This was a Level 2 valuation within the fair-value hierarchy. As permitted by S612 of the Companies Act 2006 the amount attributable to share premium has been transferred to the merger reserve. The reserve has been written off as at 31 March 2020 due to the revised assessment of its value following the impact of Covid-19 on its investment in Shapero Rare Books Limited.

Revenue Recognition

The Group's revenues derive from the sale of rare books and works on paper, works of art and philatelic items. The Group deals in rare books and works on paper, works of art and philatelic items. Sales are made on a retail basis, as well as by auction. In addition, commissions are received for the sale of items on behalf of third parties. Other income can also be received for the performance of services ancillary to the retail or auction sale.

The Group co-owns a number of its rare books and works on paper and works of art. The Group accounts for its part share only in accordance with the principles it applies for the rare books and works on paper and works of art where it owns 100 per cent of the items. Where co-owned items are sold, the share of the items that is not owned by the Group is recorded as a liability to the relevant co-owners.

The Group includes in its accounts the commission income earned when items belonging to third parties are sold at auction where the Group acts as agent for the owner of items. Where the Group is the owner of the items, the Group recognizes the sales price achieved in the accounts in accordance with the principles below.

To determine whether to recognise revenue, the Group follows a five-step process:

- Identifying the contract with customers
- Identifying the performance obligations
- Determining the transaction price
- Allocating the transaction price to the performance obligations
- Recognising revenue when/ as performance obligations are satisfied

Identifying the contract with customers

The contract with customers who purchase retail items is created when an irrevocable request is made by the customer to purchase an item from the Group's stock and the Group recognises and accepts such a request. A contract is created for auction customers at the fall of the auctioneer's hammer by the specific identification of that customer at the end of the bidding process for each lot. Commission income is also earned by reference to a written agreement with the third party on whose behalf the Group is transacting business.

Identifying the performance obligations

The primary performance obligations for the Group in its retail and auction activities is the creation of a sales invoice and the physical delivery of the item to the customer, whereby the Group no longer has control of the items and therefore is no longer in a position to derive any further economic benefits from the item. For commission income, the Group raises a sales invoice when it has undertaken and completed the performance obligations set out in the contract with the third party.

Determining the transaction price

The transaction price is agreed between the Group and its customers at the time or as part of the process of negotiating the retail transaction in the normal method of offer and acceptance common to all contracts and is the sales invoice price. For auction customers, the transaction price is the hammer price together with such buyers' premium and other consideration as set out in the Group's sales catalogues. The transaction price for commission income is as set out in the contract with the third party.

Allocating the transaction price to the performance obligations

The performance obligations of the Group are straightforward and both of the primary performance obligations relate solely to the transaction price, ie the retail or auction price. The Group does not undertake long term contracts, and as a retailer, the transaction price arises at the time the sales invoice is created.

Recognising revenue when/as performance obligations are satisfied

The Group recognises revenue when its primary performance obligations have been satisfied, ie providing the sales invoice has been created and received by the customer, and the item has been delivered to the customer thereby depriving the group of the ability to sell the item to another party.

Retirement Benefits: Defined contribution schemes

Contributions to defined contribution schemes are charged to the consolidated statement of comprehensive income in the year to which they relate.

Property, plant and equipment

Items of property, plant and equipment are initially recognised at cost. As well as the purchase price, cost includes directly attributable costs.

Depreciation is provided on all items of property, plant and equipment so as to write off their carrying value over the expected useful economic lives. It is provided at the following rates:

Bibliography	 – 15% on cost per annum
Plant and machinery	– 15% to 33% on cost per annum
Fixtures and fittings	– 15% to 33% on cost per annum
Motor vehicles	– 25% on cost per annum

Intangible assets

Intangible assets are initially recognised at cost and subsequently amortised on a straight-line basis over five years.

Inventories

Inventories are valued at the lower of cost and net realisable value. Cost incurred in bringing each product to its present location and condition is accounted for as follows:

Finished goods - purchase cost on a first-in, first-out basis.

Net realisable value is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business.

Loans and receivables

These assets are non-derivative financial assets with fixed or determinable payments that are not quoted in an active market. They arise principally through the provision of services to customers (e.g. trade receivables), but also incorporate other types of contractual monetary asset. They are initially recognised at fair value plus transactions costs that are directly attributable to their

acquisition or issue, and are subsequently carried at amortised cost using the effective interest rate method, less provision for impairment.

Impairment provisions are recognised when there is objective evidence (such as significant financial difficulties on the part of the counterparty or default or significant delay in payment) that the Group will be unable to collect all of the amounts due under the terms receivable, the amount of such a provision being the difference between the net carrying amount and the present value of the future expected cash flows associated with the impaired receivable.

Cash and cash equivalents

Cash and cash equivalents comprise cash.

Financial instruments and liabilities

Financial assets and financial liabilities are recognised when a Company becomes a party to the contractual provisions of the instruments.

Initial Recognition:

Financial assets and financial liabilities are initially measured at fair value. Transaction costs that are directly attributable to the acquisition or issue of financial assets and financial liabilities (other than financial assets and financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss and ancillary costs related to borrowings) are added to or deducted from the fair value of the financial assets or financial liabilities, as appropriate, on initial recognition.

Transaction costs directly attributable to the acquisition of financial assets or financial liabilities at fair value through profit or loss are charged to the Statement of Profit and Loss over the tenure of the financial assets or financial liabilities.

Classification and Subsequent Measurement: Financial Assets

The Company classifies financial assets as subsequently measured at amortised cost, Fair Value through Other Comprehensive Income ("FVOCI") or Fair Value through Profit or Loss ("FVTPL") on the basis of following:

- the entity's business model for managing the financial assets and
- the contractual cash flow characteristics of the financial asset.

Amortised Cost:

A financial asset shall be classified and measured at amortised cost if both of the following conditions are met:

- the financial asset is held within a business model whose objective is to hold financial assets in order to collect contractual cash flows and
- the contractual terms of the financial asset give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

In case of financial assets classified and measured at amortised cost, any interest income, foreign exchange gains or losses and impairment are recognised in the Statement of Profit and Loss.

A financial asset shall be classified and measured at fair value through OCI if both of the following conditions are met:

- the financial asset is held within a business model whose objective is achieved by both collecting contractual cash flows and selling financial assets and
- the contractual terms of the financial asset give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

Fair Value through Profit or Loss:

A financial asset shall be classified and measured at fair value through profit or loss unless it is measured at amortised cost or at fair value through OCI.

All recognised financial assets are subsequently measured in their entirety at either amortised cost or fair value, depending on the classification of the financial assets.

For financial assets at FVTPL, net gains or losses, including any interest or dividend income, are recognised in the Statement of Profit and Loss.

Classification and Subsequent Measurement: Financial liabilities

Financial liabilities are classified as either financial liabilities at FVTPL or 'other financial liabilities'.

Financial Liabilities at FVTPL:

Financial liabilities are classified as at FVTPL when the financial liability is held for trading or is a derivative (except for effective hedge) or are designated upon initial recognition as FVTPL.

Gains or Losses, including any interest expense on liabilities held for trading, are recognised in the Statement of Profit and Loss.

Other Financial Liabilities:

Other financial liabilities (including borrowings and trade and other payables) are subsequently measured at amortised cost using the effective interest method.

The effective interest rate is the rate that exactly discounts estimated future cash payments (including all fees and points paid or received that form an integral part of the effective interest rate, transaction costs and other premiums or discounts) through the expected life of the financial liability, or (where appropriate) a shorter period, to the amortised cost on initial recognition.

Interest expense (based on the effective interest method), foreign exchange gains and losses, and any gain or loss on derecognition is recognised in the Statement of Profit and Loss.

Impairment of financial assets:

Expected credit losses are recognized for all financial assets subsequent to initial recognition other than financial assets in FVTPL category. For financial assets other than trade receivables, as per IFRS 9, the Group recognises 12 month expected credit losses for all originated or acquired financial assets if at the reporting date the credit risk of the financial asset has not increased significantly since its initial recognition. The expected credit losses are measured as lifetime expected credit losses if the credit risk on financial asset increases significantly since its initial recognition.

Impairment provisions for trade receivables are recognised based on the simplified approach within IFRS 9 using the lifetime expected credit losses. During this process the probability of the non-payment of the trade receivables is assessed. Thus probability Is then multiplied by the amount of the expected loss arising from default to determine the lifetime expected credit loss for the trade receivables For trade receivables, which are reported net, such provisions are recorded in a separate provision account with the loss being recognised within cost of sales in the consolidated statement of comprehensive Income On confirmation that the trade receivable will not be collectable, the gross carrying value of the asset is written off against the associated provision.

De-recognition of financial assets and financial liabilities:

The Company de-recognises a financial asset when the contractual rights to the cash flows from the asset expire, or when it transfers the financial asset and substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership of the asset to another party. If the Company neither transfers nor retains substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership and continues to control the transferred asset, the Company

recognises its retained interest in the asset and an associated liability for amounts it may have to pay. If the Company retains substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership of a transferred financial asset, the Company continues to recognise the financial asset and also recognises an associated liability for amounts it has to pay.

On de-recognition of a financial asset, the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the sum of the consideration received and receivable and the cumulative gain or loss that had been recognised in OCI and accumulated in equity is recognised in the Statement of Profit and Loss.

The Company de-recognises financial liabilities when and only when, the Company's obligations are discharged, cancelled or have expired. The difference between the carrying amount of the financial liability de-recognised and the consideration paid and payable is recognised in the Statement of Profit and Loss.

Financial liabilities and equity instruments:

Classification as debt or equity

Debt and equity instruments issued by the Company are classified as either financial liabilities or as equity in accordance with the substance of the contractual arrangements and the definitions of a financial liability and an equity instrument.

Equity instruments

An equity instrument is any contract that evidences a residual interest in the assets of an entity after deducting all of its liabilities. Equity instruments issued by a Company are recognised at the proceeds received.

Derivative financial instruments:

The Company enters into derivative financial instruments viz. a residual of the convertible loan instrument. The Company does not hold derivative financial instruments for speculative purposes. Derivatives are initially recognised at fair value at the date the derivative contracts are entered into and are subsequently remeasured to their fair value at the end of each reporting period. The resulting gain or loss is recognised in profit or loss immediately.

Fair value measurement

A number of assets and liabilities included in the Group's financial statements require measurement at, and/or disclosure of, fair value.

The fair value measurement of the Group's financial and non-financial assets and liabilities utilises market observable inputs and data as far as possible. Inputs used in determining fair value measurements are categorised into different levels based on how observable the inputs used in the valuation technique utilised are (the 'fair value hierarchy'):

- Level 1: Quoted prices in active markets for identical items (unadjusted)
- Level 2: Observable direct or indirect inputs other than Level 1 inputs
- Level 3: Unobservable inputs (i.e. not derived from market data).

The classification of an item into the above levels is based on the lowest level of the inputs used that has a significant effect on the fair value measurement of the item. Transfers of items between levels are recognised in the period they occur.

Share Capital

Financial instruments issued by the Group are treated as equity only to the extent that they do not meet the definition of a financial liability. The Group's ordinary shares are classified as equity instruments.

Leased Assets

Where substantially all of the risks and rewards incidental to ownership are not transferred to the Group (an 'operating lease'), the total rentals payable under the lease are charged to the consolidated statement of comprehensive income on a straight line basis over the lease term. The aggregate benefit of lease incentives is recognised as a reduction of the rental expense over the lease term.

Finance leases, which transfer to the Group substantially all the risks and benefits incidental to ownership of the leased item, are capitalised at the inception of the lease at the fair value of the leased property or, if lower, at the present value of the minimum lease payments. Lease payments are apportioned between the finance charges and reduction of the lease liability so as to achieve a constant rate of interest on the remaining balance of the liability. Finance charges are reflected in profit or loss.

Deferred taxation

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are recognised where the carrying amount of an asset or liability in the consolidated statement of financial position differs from its tax base, except for differences arising on:

- the initial recognition of goodwill;
- the initial recognition of an asset or liability in a transaction which is not a business combination and at the time of the transaction affects neither accounting or taxable profit; and
- investments in subsidiaries and jointly controlled entities where the Group is able to control the timing of the reversal of the difference and it is probable that the difference will not reverse in the foreseeable future.

Recognition of deferred tax assets is restricted to those instances where it is probable that taxable profit will be available against which the difference can be utilised.

The amount of the asset or liability is determined using tax rates that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the reporting date and are expected to apply when the deferred tax liabilities or assets are settled or recovered. Deferred tax balances are not discounted.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are offset when the Group has a legally enforceable right to offset current tax assets and liabilities and the deferred tax assets and liabilities relate to taxes levied by the same tax authority on either:

- the same taxable group company; or
- different company entities which intend either to settle current tax assets and liabilities on a net basis, or to realise the assets and settle the liabilities simultaneously, in each future period in which significant amounts of deferred tax assets and liabilities are expected to be settled or recovered.

Foreign currency

The individual financial statements of each Group entity are presented in the currency of the primary economic environment in which the entity operates (its functional currency) which is pounds sterling for each entity within the Group. For the purpose of the consolidated financial statements, the results and financial position of each entity within the Group are expressed in pound sterling which is the presentation currency for the Group and Company financial statements. The functional currency of the Company is pound sterling.

In preparing the financial statements of the individual entities, transactions in currencies other than the entity's functional currency (foreign currencies) are recorded at the rates of exchange prevailing on the dates of the transactions. At each balance sheet date, monetary items denominated in foreign currencies are retranslated at the rates prevailing at the balance sheet date.

Exchange differences arising on the settlements of monetary items and on the retranslation of monetary items are included in the income statement for the period.

Operating Segments

The Board considers that the Group's project activity constitutes one operating and one reporting segment, as defined under IFRS 8.

The total profit measures are operating profit and profit for the year, both disclosed on the face of the consolidated income statement. No differences exist between the basis of preparation of the performance measures used by management and the figures in the Group financial information.

All of the revenues generated relate to the trading and retailing of rare and antiquarian books and works on paper, other quality books, stamps, ancillary income including commission receivable and from the repair of books. An analysis of revenues appears in note 5 below. All revenues are wholly generated within the UK. Accordingly, there are no additional disclosures provided to the financial information.

Operating profit and loss

Operating profit and loss comprises revenues less operating costs. Operating costs comprise adjustments for changes in inventories, employee costs including share-based payments, amortisation, depreciation and impairment and other operating expenses.

Expenditure

Expenditure is recognised in respect of goods and services received when supplied in accordance with contractual terms. Provision is made when an obligation exists for a future liability relating to a past event and where the amount of the obligation can be reasonably estimated.

Exceptional items of expense

Exceptional items of expense are administrative costs which are large or unusual in nature and are not expected to recur on a regular basis.

3 CRITICAL ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES AND JUDGEMENTS

The Group makes certain estimates and assumptions regarding the future.

The significant estimates or judgements made by the Group include the valuation of its inventories. In the normal course of business, the Group acquires inventory from a number of sources with a view to achieving sales of such inventory to its retail customers at retail prices, either from its premises, at trade fairs, online or by telephone or post. The Group can decide whether to accept or reject offers made by customers that are not consistent or below the group's desired sale price for each of its items.

The impact of Covid-19 and the restrictions placed on the Group's trading activities represent a period when the Group is not trading in the normal course of business, and the Group may not be able to achieve its desired retail prices, or may choose to prioritise cash generation over profitability in order to ensure its liquidity levels remain satisfactory and it is able to continue trading as a going concern. There may therefore be sales of inventory items which result in a loss being incurred by the Group. These sales are not considered to be representative of the Group's normal course of business and therefore do not result in any diminution of the valuation of the Group's inventory at the balance sheet date.

The value of the Group's inventory of rare and antiquarian books and works on paper and stamps may vary with market conditions and judgement is required in assessing the effect on the carrying values of related expenditure.

Estimates and judgements are continually evaluated based on historical experience and other factors, including the expectations of future events that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances. In the future, actual experience may differ from these estimates and assumptions.

4 FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS – RISK MANAGEMENT

The Board has overall responsibility for the determination of the Group's risk management objectives and policies. The overall objective of the Board is to set policies that seek to reduce risk as far as possible without unduly affecting the Group's competitiveness and flexibility. The Group does not use derivative financial instruments such as forward currency contracts, interest rate swaps or similar instruments. The Group does not issue or use financial instruments of a speculative nature.

The Group is exposed to the following financial risks:

Credit risk

Liquidity risk

Market interest rate risk

To the extent financial instruments are not carried at fair value in the consolidated statement of financial position, book value approximates to fair value at 31 March 2020, 31 March 2019 and 31 March 2018.

Trade and other receivables are measured at book value and amortised cost. Book values and expected cash flows are reviewed by the Board and any impairment charged to the consolidated statement of comprehensive income in the relevant period.

Cash and cash equivalents are held in sterling and placed on deposit in UK banks.

Trade and other payables are measured at book value and amortised cost.

Credit risk

Credit risk is the risk of financial loss to the Group if a customer or counterparty to a financial instrument fails to meet its contractual obligations. The Group is mainly exposed to credit risk from credit sales. At 31 March 2020 the Group has trade receivables of £1,710,000 (2019: £2,308,000).

The Group is exposed to credit risk in respect of these balances such that, if one or more of the customers encounters financial difficulties, this could materially and adversely affect the Group's financial results. The Group attempts to mitigate credit risk by assessing the credit rating of new customers prior to entering into contracts and by entering contracts with customers with agreed credit terms. In addition, the group accepts items to sell on behalf of some customers, and purchases joint shares in some items it holds for sale. Thus the credit risk is mitigated by the Group's obligation to pay the customers for items it has sold on their behalf.

Liquidity risk

Liquidity risk arises from the Group's management of working capital. It is the risk that the Group will encounter difficulty in meeting its financial obligations as they fall due. The Group's policy is to ensure that it will always have sufficient cash to allow it to meet its liabilities when they become due. To achieve this aim, it seeks to maintain cash balances to meet its expected cash requirements.

Market interest rate risk

Market interest rate risk arises in respect of its cash balances held pending investment in the growth of the Group's operations. The effect of interest rate changes in the Group's interestbearing assets and liabilities and the re-pricing of its interest-bearing liabilities are set out in note 20.

Capital Management

The Group's capital is made up of share capital, share premium, merger reserve and retained earnings totalling £9.659 million (31 March 2019: £9.911 million).

The Group's objectives when maintaining capital are:

- To safeguard the entity's ability to continue as a going concern, so that it can continue to provide returns for shareholders and benefits for other stakeholders; and
- To provide an adequate return to shareholders by pricing products and services commensurately with the level of risk.

The capital structure of the Group consists of shareholders' equity as set out in the consolidated statement of changes in equity. All funding required to acquire rare and antiquarian books and works on paper and stamps and other purposes are financed from existing cash resources.

5 REVENUE

	31 Mar 2020 Group £000	31 Mar 2019 Group £000
Sales of Stock	7,214	6,736
Commissions	60	370
Other income	26	31
	7,300	7,137

All revenues are derived from a single operating segment, collectibles.

6 PROFIT/(LOSS) BEFORE TAXATION

Profit/(loss) before taxation is after charging/(crediting):	31 Mar 2020 Group £000	31 Mar 2019 Group £000
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment	326	31
Amortisation of intangible assets	4	4
Operating lease rentals	-	321
Foreign currency (gains)/losses	(9)	8
Employee costs (note 7)	976	1,000
Fees payable to the Company's auditors (note 9)	41	38

7 EMPLOYEE COSTS INCLUDING DIRECTORS

	31 Mar 2020	2020 2019
	Group £000	Group £000
Wages	833	890
Social security costs	91	67
Pension costs	38	31
Other employee benefits	14	12
	976	1,000

All employee costs are included in administrative expenses.

Defined contribution pension schemes.

The Group operates defined contribution retirement benefit schemes for qualifying employees. The total cost charged to income of £38k (2019: £31k) represents contributions payable to those schemes by the Group at rates specified in the rules of the plans. As at 31 March 2020, contributions due in respect of the current reporting period of £3k (2019: £3k) had not been paid over to the schemes and are included within payables.

8 AVERAGE NUMBER OF EMPLOYEES

	31 Mar 2020	31 Mar 2019 Group Number
	Group Number	
Management	4	4
Operations	13	13
	17	17

9 AUDITORS' REMUNERATION

	31 Mar 2020 Group £000	31 Mar 2019 Group £000
Fees payable to the Company's auditors for the audit of the Company's consolidated financial statements	10	8
Fees payable to the Company's auditors for the audit of subsidiary undertakings of the Company	27	26
Fees payable to the Company's auditors for other services	4	4
—	41	38

10 DIRECTORS' REMUNERATION

	31 Mar 2020 Group £000	31 Mar 2019 Group £000
Salaries and fees	183	177
Social security costs	10	8
Pension costs	1	1
Other employee benefits	7	5
	201	191
Information regarding the highest paid Director, Jasper Allen:		
Salary	76	70
Benefits	7	5
	83	75

There is one (2019 – one) director accruing a defined contribution pension liability.

The Directors are considered to be the Company's key management personnel.

11 FINANCIAL (EXPENSE)

	31 Mar	31 Mar
	2020	2019
	Group	Group
	£000	£000
Interest payable	(13)	(12)

12 INCOME TAX

	31 Mar 2020 £000	31 Mar 2019 £000
Current tax (credit)/expense		
Current tax	-	-
Deferred tax	(277)	-
Impact of change in UK Corporation tax rate	-	-
Origination and reversal of temporary differences	-	-
Total tax expense	(277)	-

The charge for the year can be reconciled to the profit/(loss) per the income statement as follows:

	31 Mar 2020 £000	31 Mar 2019 £000
Profit/ loss before tax	25	(13)
Applied corporation tax rates:	19%	19%
Tax at the UK corporation tax rate of 19% (2019: 19%):	5	(2)
Expenses not deductible for tax purposes	-	-
Write off of previously recognised tax losses	(277)	-
Origination and reversal of temporary differences	(5)	2
Taxation charge	(277)	_

13 (Loss) PER SHARE

	31 Mar 2020 Group £000	31 Mar 2019 Group £000
(Loss) used in calculating basic and diluted earnings per share attributable to the owners of the parent	(252)	(13)
Number of shares Weighted average number of shares for the purpose of basic and diluted earnings per share	13.6m	13.6m
Basic earnings/(loss) per share from continuing operations (pence per share)	(1.86)	(0.11)
Total basic and diluted earnings/(loss) per share - pence	(1.86)	(0.11)

All shares shown above are authorised, issued and fully paid up. Ordinary shares carry the right to one vote per share at general meetings of the Company and the rights to share in any distribution of profits or returns of capital and to share in any residual assets available for distribution in the event of a winding up.

14 PROPERTY, PLANT & EQUIPMENT

	31 March 2020 Group £000 Bibliography	31 March 2020 Group £000 Plant & Motor vehicles	31 March 2020 Group £000 Fixtures & Fittings	31 March 2020 Group £000 Right to Use assets	31 March 2020 Group £000 Total
Cost					
At 1 April 2017	92	87	42	-	221
Acquired in the year	5	34	7	-	46
At 31 March 2018	97	121	49	-	267
Acquired in the year	1	11	-	-	12
Disposals	-	-	-	-	-
At 31 March 2019	98	132	49		279
Right-to-use asset				468	468
Acquired in the year	2	31	3		36
Disposals	-	-	-	-	-
At 31 March 2020	100	163	52	468	783
Depreciation					
At 1 April 2017	63	83	20	-	167
Charge for the year	14	7	6	-	27
Disposals	-	-	-	-	-
At 31 March 2018	77	90	26	-	193
Charge for the year	10	15	6	-	31
Disposals	-	-	-	-	-
At 31 March 2019	87	105	32	-	224
Charge for the year	3	21	6	296	326
Disposals	-	-	-	-	-
At 31 March 2019	90	126	38	296	550
Net book value					
At 31 March 2020	10	37	14	172	233
At 31 March 2019	11	27	17	-	55
At 31 March 2018	20	31	23	-	74
At 31 March 2017	29	4	22	-	55
At 31 March 2016	39	8	45	-	92

There are no items of property, plant and equipment held under finance leases

15 INTANGIBLE ASSETS

	31 Mar 2020 Group £000	31 Mar 2019 Group £000
Balance at the beginning of the year	16	-
Additions at cost	-	20
Amortisation	(4)	(4)
Balance at the end of the year	12	16

The intangible assets comprise a mailing list.

16 INVESTMENT IN SUBSIDIARIES

	31 Mar 2020 Company £000	31 Mar 2019 Company £000
At 7 January 2014: nominal value of shares issued	28	28
Fair-value adjustment taken to merger reserve	2,809	2,809
Write-off of merger reserve	(2,809)	-
Deferred consideration	2,363	2,363
Balance at the end of the year	2,391	5,200

The investments in Group undertakings are originally recorded at cost which is the fair-value of the consideration paid. At 31 March 2019 the amount was £5,200,000. The Company's merger reserve was written off as at 31 March 2020 due to the assessment of the subsidiary company's value following the adverse impact of Covid-19. As such, the investment is now valued at £2,391,000.

The principal subsidiaries of the Company, all of which have been included in the consolidated financial information, are as follows: Shapero Rare Books Ltd, Scholium Trading Ltd and Mayfair Philatelics Ltd, all of which are wholly owned.

17 DEFERRED CORPORATION TAX

	31 Mar 2020 Group £000	31 Mar 2019 Group £000
Balance at the beginning of the year	277	277
Income statement	(277)	-
Balance at the end of the year	-	277

The deferred tax asset comprises:

Origination and reversal of temporary differences

277

Deferred tax is calculated in full on temporary differences under the liability method using the tax rates expected for future periods of 19%. The deferred tax has arisen due to the availability of trading losses. The Group has unutilised tax allowances, at expected tax rates in future periods, of £378,000 (2019: £383,000) of which £nil has been recognised (2019: £277,000 recognised).

In adopting IFRIC 23 Uncertainty over tax treatments during the year, a review has been carried out of the Group's ability to generate future profits in the light of Covid-19. This has concluded that it is no longer appropriate to continue to recognise this deferred tax asset.

18 INVENTORIES

	31 Mar	31 Mar 2019 Group £000
	2020	
	Group	
	£000	
Finished goods	8,981	8,657
Finished goods expensed in the year	4,222	3,991

19 TRADE & OTHER RECEIVABLES

	31 Mar 2020 Group £000	31 Mar 2019 Group £000	31 Mar 2020 Company £000	31 Mar 2019 Company £000
Trade debtors	1,347	2,308	-	-
Other debtors	47	28	5	2
Amounts due from Group undertaking	-	-	7,339	7,560
Prepayments and accrued income	98	183	20	-
	1,492	2,519	7,364	7,562
The age profile of trade and other receivab	les comprise:		_	£000
Current				447
One month past due				176
Two months past due				134
Over three months past due				590
Provision for doubtful debts				-
				1,347

As at 31 March 2020, trade receivables of £nil (31 March 2019 £nil, 31 March 2018 £nil, 31 March 2017 £nil) were considered past due and impaired. The other debtors balances are categorised as loans and receivables. All amounts shown under trade and receivables are due for payment within one year. Some receivables will be settled against trade payables in due course.

Amounts due from Group undertakings are unsecured, interest-free, have no fixed date of repayment and are repayable on demand.

20 FINANCIAL ASSETS

The Group's financial assets comprise cash and cash equivalents.

The following table demonstrates the sensitivity to a reasonably possible change in interest rates, with all other variables held constant, of the Group's profit or loss before tax through the impact on bank deposits and cash flows. There is no impact on the Group's equity.

	Change in rate	2020 £000	Change in rate	2019 £000
Bank deposits		281		192
	-0.5%	(1)	-0.5%	(1)
	-1.0%	(2)	-1.0%	(2)
	-1.5%	(2)	-1.5%	(2)
	+0.5%	1	+0.5%	1
	+1.0%	2	+1.0%	2
	+1.5%	2	+1.5%	2

21 TRADE & OTHER PAYABLES

	31 Mar 2020 Group £000	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •						••••••	31 Mar 2020	31 Mar 2019
		Group £000	Company £000	Company £000								
Trade creditors	705	959	16	7								
Other taxes and social security	31	25	11	8								
Group payables	-	-	-	-								
Accruals and deferred income	388	779	16	9								
Other creditors	44	42	27	26								
-	1,168	1,805	70	50								

The Directors consider the carrying value of trade and other payables approximate to their fair values.

Amounts due to Group undertakings are unsecured, interest-free, have no fixed date of repayment and are repayable on demand.

22 SHARE CAPITAL

	31 Mar 2020 Group and Company £000	31 Mar 2019 Group and Company £000
Ordinary shares of £0.01 each		
At the beginning of the year Issued in the year	136 -	136
At the end of the year	136	136
Number of shares	31 Mar 2020 Group and Company	31 Mar 2019 Group and Company
Ordinary shares of £0.01 each	Number	Number
At the beginning of the year Issued in the year	13,600,000 -	13,600,000 -
At the end of the year	13,600,000	13,600,000

All shares shown above are authorised, issued and fully paid up. Ordinary shares carry the right to one vote per share at general meetings of the Company and the rights to share in any distribution of profits or returns of capital and to share in any residual assets available for distribution in the event of a winding up.

23 MERGER RESERVE

	31 Mar 2020 Group £000														31 Mar 2019	31 Mar 2020	31 Mar 2019
		Group £000	Company £000	Company £000													
Merger reserve at 1 April	82	82	2,809	2,809													
Written-off during year	-	-	(2,809)	-													
At 31 March	82	82	-	2,809													

The Company's merger reserve was written off as at 31 March 2020 due to the assessment of the Company's value following the adverse impact of Covid-19.

24 RIGHT TO USE ASSET LEASE LIABILITIES

	31 Mar 2020	31 Mar 2019 Group £000
	Group £000	
Land and buildings		
Less than one year	172	-
Between one and two years	-	-
Between three and five years	-	-
Over five years	-	-
	172	-

See also note 14 for the corresponding asset.

No adjustment was made to the balance sheet at 31 March 2019 as explained in note 2 following the adoption of IFRS 16: Leases.

25 CAPITAL COMMITMENTS

There were no outstanding capital commitments at 31 March 2020 (31 March 2019: nil).

26 Post balance sheet date events

The Group's trading was severely disrupted due to the restrictions imposed internationally as a result of the unfolding onset of Covid-19 during March 2020, normally one of the Group's busiest and most profitable months.

The United Kingdom government imposed a number of restrictions on businesses and the population from March 2020 onwards (the lockdown period). The Group entered the lockdown period in a reasonably strong position with nearly £9 million of stock and over £280,000 of cash, and with no borrowings. Despite the closure of the Group's retail premises and the cancellation of all of the fairs both in the UK and overseas in the current financial year to date, sales have continued on the internet, by telephone and by post. These sales are at considerably reduced levels and the Group is currently loss making. Cash balances have however remained positive and the £0.5 million overdraft facility remains undrawn. Management remains focussed on generating as many sales as possible during this unprecedented period.

It is the Board's present expectation that the Group will incur a loss in the first half of the year to 30 September 2020 as a result of the disruption from Covid-19. The Board currently expects that not all of the anticipated first half loss will be recouped in the second half of the year. However, the continuing sales to date in present circumstances provide some encouragement that the Group will prevail to take advantage of opportunities as conditions hopefully begin to improve. The Group's retail premises have re-opened in mid- June. Sales have increased in June and July compared with April and May, and successful online sales have been held of books, works on paper and philatelic items.

There have been no other material events directly affecting the Group since the balance sheet date.

27 RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Bibliopole Limited (a company in which B Shapero is an investor):

Shapero Rare Books paid commission for the sale of Bibliopole Limited's share in books of \pounds 7,371 in the year ended 31 March 2020 (2019: \pounds 2,774).

Key Management Advances, Credits and Transactions

During the year, Jasper Allen bought £nil of stock (2019: £225) from Shapero Rare Books. He sold £1,100 (2019: £nil) of books to Shapero Rare Books. He also purchased stamps from Mayfair Philatelics Auctions for £nil (2019: £50) and sold stamps for £552 (2019: £nil). On 31 March 2020, he owed Shapero Rare Books £nil (2019: £nil) and Mayfair Philatelics Auctions £nil (2019: £nil).

Transactions with subsidiaries of Scholium Group plc (the Company)

In the year ended 31 March 2020 the Company made an administrative charge for management expenses to Shapero Rare Books Limited of £38,896 (2019: £36,205), to Scholium Trading Limited £11,669 (2019: £10,861) and to Mayfair Philatelics £27,227 (2019: £25,343). At 31 March 2020 Scholium Trading owed the Company £764,834 (2019: £845,863), Shapero Rare Books owed the Company £6,281.952 (2019: £5,523,716) and Mayfair Philatelics owed the Company £292,162 (2019: £167,983).

In the year ended 31 March 2020, a dividend of £nil (2019: £724,000) was paid by Shapero Rare Books to the Company and a dividend of £nil (2019: £317,000) was paid by Scholium Trading Limited to the Company.

28 CONTROL

The company is controlled by a small number of shareholders, none of whom has overall control.

THIS DOCUMENT IS IMPORTANT AND REQUIRES YOUR IMMEDIATE ATTENTION. If you are in any doubt as to what action to take, you should consult your stockbroker, solicitor, accountant or other appropriate independent professional adviser authorised under the Financial Services and Markets Act 2000. If you have sold or otherwise transferred all your shares in Scholium Group plc, please forward this document and the accompanying form of proxy to the person through whom the sale or transfer was effected, for transmission to the purchaser or transferee.

A form of proxy for the Annual General Meeting is enclosed. Whether or not you intend to be present at the meeting, please complete the form of proxy and return it in accordance with the instructions printed on it so as to reach the Company's registrar no later than 10.30 a.m. on Monday, 28 September 2020. Further details are given in the notes to this document on page 4. Completion and return of the form of proxy will not prevent you from attending and voting at the meeting in person, should you so wish.

NOTICE OF ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING Scholium Group plc

(Registered In England and Wales No. 08833975)

Notice is hereby given that the annual general meeting (AGM) of Scholium Group plc (the Company) will be held at 32 St George Street, London W1S 2EA on Wednesday, 30 September 2020 at 10.30 a.m. for the purposes of considering and, if thought fit, passing the following resolutions, of which resolutions 1-7 shall be proposed as ordinary resolutions and resolutions 8 and 9 shall be proposed as special resolutions:

Resolution 1

To receive and adopt the accounts for the financial year ended 31 March 2020 together with the reports of the directors of the Company and the auditors of the Company thereon.

Resolution 2

To receive and approve the directors' remuneration report for the financial year ended 31 March 2020.

Resolution 3

To re-appoint Wenn Townsend as auditors of the Company, to hold office from the conclusion of this AGM to the conclusion of the next AGM of the Company.

Resolution 4

To authorise the directors to determine the remuneration of the auditors.

Resolution 5

THAT Thomas James Jennings CBE be re-elected a director of the Company.

Resolution 6

THAT Graham Noble be re-elected a director of the Company.

Resolution 7

THAT in accordance with section 551 of the Companies Act 2006 (the Act), the directors of the Company be and they are hereby generally and unconditionally authorised in substitution for all existing authorities:

- to allot shares in the capital of the Company and to make offers or agreements to allot shares in the Company or to grant rights to subscribe for or to convert any security into shares in the Company (Relevant Securities) up to an aggregate nominal amount of £45,288; and
- 2) to allot equity securities (as defined by section 560 of the Act) up to an additional nominal amount of £90,576 (such amount to be reduced by the nominal amount of any Relevant Securities allotted pursuant to the authority conferred in paragraph (a) above) in connection with an offer by way of a rights issue:
 - a) in favour of the holders of ordinary shares in proportion (as nearly as may be practicable) to their respective holdings; and
 - b) in favour of the holders of other equity securities as required by the rights of those securities or as the directors otherwise consider necessary,

but subject to such exclusions or other arrangements as the directors may deem necessary or expedient in relation to treasury shares, fractional entitlements, record dates, legal or practical problems in or under the laws of any territory or the requirements of any regulatory body or stock exchange.

This authority shall expire on the date of the next annual general meeting of the Company or 31 October 2021 whichever is earlier (unless renewed, varied or revoked by the Company prior to or on such date) save that the Company may, before such expiry, make offers or agreements which would or might require Relevant Securities or equity securities as the case may be to be allotted after such expiry and the directors may allot Relevant Securities or equity securities in pursuance of such offer or agreement as if the authority conferred by this resolution had not expired.

Resolution 8

THAT subject to the passing of Resolution 7, the directors be and they are hereby empowered to allot equity securities (as defined by section 560 of the Act) for cash, either pursuant to the authority conferred by resolution 5 or by way of a sale of treasury shares, as if section 561(1) of the Act did not apply to any such allotment, provided that this power shall be limited to:

- 1) the allotment of equity securities in connection with an offer by way of a rights issue:
 - a) in favour of the holders of ordinary shares in proportion (as nearly as may be practicable) to their respective holdings; and
 - b) in favour of the holders of other equity securities as required by the rights of those securities or as the directors otherwise consider necessary,

but subject to such exclusions or other arrangements as the directors may deem necessary or expedient in relation to treasury shares, fractional entitlements, record dates, legal or practical problems in or under the laws of any territory or the requirements of any regulatory body or stock exchange; and

2) the allotment of equity securities up to an aggregate nominal amount of £6,800

and shall expire on the date of the next annual general meeting of the Company or 31 October 2021 whichever is earlier (unless renewed, varied or revoked by the Company prior to or on such date) save that the Company may, before such expiry make offers or agreements which would or might require equity securities to be allotted after such expiry and the Directors may allot equity securities in pursuance of any such offer or agreement as if the power conferred by this resolution had not expired.

Resolution 9

THAT the Company be and it is hereby generally and unconditionally authorised for the purposes of Section 701 of the Act to make market purchases (as defined in Section 693 of the Act) of ordinary shares of £0.01 each in the capital of the Company (Ordinary Shares) on such terms and in such manner as the directors may from time to time determine provided that:

- 1) the maximum aggregate number of Ordinary Shares which may be purchased is 1,360,000.
- 2) the minimum price (exclusive of expenses) which may be paid for each Ordinary Share is £0.01.
- 3) the maximum price (exclusive of expenses) which may be paid for any Ordinary Share does not exceed 10% of the average of the middle market prices of the Ordinary Shares on the Daily Official List of the UK Listing Authority for the five business days immediate preceding the date on which the Company agrees to buy the shares concerned.

In exercising this authority the Company may purchase shares using any currency, including pounds sterling, US dollars and euros.

This authority shall expire on the conclusion of the next annual general meeting of the Company or on 31 October 2021 whichever is the earlier, provided that, the Company may before such expiry make a contract to purchase Ordinary Shares which will or may be executed or completed after such expiry.

By order of the Board

P.J.L. hayd

Peter Floyd Company Secretary Date: 22 July 2020

Registered Office:

32 St George Street London W1S 2EA

Registered in England with number: 08833975

NOTES:

Entitlement to attend and vote at the AGM

- 1) Only holders of ordinary shares are entitled to attend and vote at the AGM meeting.
- 2) Pursuant to the Uncertificated Securities Regulations 2001, the Company specifies that in order to have the right to attend and vote at the AGM (and also for the purpose of determining how many votes a person entitled to attend and vote may cast), a person must be entered on the register of members of the Company no later than 6.00pm on Monday, 28 September 2020. Changes to entries on the register of members after this time (or after 6.00pm on the day which is two days before any adjourned meeting) shall be disregarded in determining the rights of any person to attend or vote at the meeting.

Proxies

- 3) A member is entitled to appoint another person as his proxy to exercise all or any of his rights to attend, to speak and to vote at the AGM. A member may appoint more than one proxy in relation to the meeting, provided that each proxy is appointed to exercise the rights attached to a different share or shares held by him. A proxy need not be a member of the Company. A form of proxy for the meeting is enclosed with this notice.
- To be valid any proxy form or other instrument appointing a proxy must be received by post or by hand (during normal business hours only) by the Company's registrar, Link Asset Services at: PXS 1, The Registry, 34 Beckenham Road, Kent BR3 4ZF, no later than 10.30 am on Monday, 28 September 2020 or not less than 48 hours before the time of commencement of any adjourned meeting. If you are a CREST member, see note 7 below.
- 5) Completion of a form of proxy, or other instrument appointing a proxy or any CREST Proxy Instruction will not preclude a member attending and voting in person at the meeting if he/she wishes to do so.
- 6) Alternatively, if you are a member of CREST, you may register the appointment of a proxy by using the CREST electronic proxy appointment service. Further details are contained below.
- 7) CREST members who wish to appoint a proxy or proxies through the CREST electronic proxy appointment service may do so for the AGM and any adjournment(s) thereof by using the procedures, and to the address, described in the CREST Manual (available via www.euroclear. com/CREST) subject to the provisions of the Company's articles of association. CREST personal members or other CREST sponsored members, and those CREST members who have appointed a voting service provider(s), should refer to their CREST sponsor or voting service provider(s), who will be able to take the appropriate action on their behalf.

In order for a proxy appointment or instruction made using the CREST service to be valid, the appropriate CREST message (a **CREST Proxy Instruction**) must be properly authenticated in accordance with Euroclear UK and Ireland Limited's (**Euroclear**) specifications and must contain the information required for such instructions, as described in the CREST Manual. The message, regardless of whether it constitutes the appointment of a proxy or an amendment to the instruction given to a previously appointed proxy, must, in order to be valid, be transmitted so as to be received by the issuer's agent (IDRA10) by the latest time(s) for receipt of proxy appointments specified in the notice of the AGM. For this purpose, the time of receipt will be taken to be the time (as determined by the time stamp applied to the message by enquiry to CREST Applications Host) from which the issuer's agent is able to retrieve the message by enquiry to CREST in the manner prescribed by CREST. After this time any change of instructions to proxies appointed through CREST should be communicated to the appointee through other means.

CREST members and, where applicable, their CREST sponsors or voting service provider(s) should note that Euroclear does not make available special procedures in CREST for any particular messages. Normal system timings and limitations will therefore apply in relation to the input of CREST Proxy Instructions. It is the responsibility of the CREST member concerned to take (or, if the CREST member is a CREST personal member or sponsored member or has appointed a voting service provider(s), to procure that his CREST sponsor or voting service provider(s) take(s)) such action as shall be necessary to ensure that a message is transmitted by means of the CREST system by any particular time. In this connection, CREST members and, where applicable, their CREST sponsors or voting service provider(s) are referred, in particular, to those sections of the CREST Manual concerning practical limitations of the CREST system and timings.

The Company may treat as invalid a CREST Proxy Instruction in the circumstances set out in Regulation 35(5)(a) of the Uncertificated Securities Regulations 2001.

Corporate Representatives

8) Any corporation which is a member can appoint one or more corporate representatives who may exercise on its behalf all of its powers as a member provided that they do not do so in relation to the same shares.

Right to ask Questions at the AGM

9) Any member attending the AGM has the right to ask questions. The Company must cause to be answered any such question relating to the business being dealt with at the meeting but no such answer need be given if (a) to do so would interfere unduly with the preparation for the meeting or involve the disclosure of confidential information, (b) the answer has already been given on a website in the form of an answer to a question, or (c) it is undesirable in the interests of the Company or the good order of the meeting that the question be answered.

Documents available for inspection

10) Copies of executive directors' service agreements, copies of the terms and conditions of appointment of non-executive directors and a copy of the existing memorandum and articles of association will be available for inspection at the Company's registered office during normal business hours from the date of this notice until the close of the AGM (Saturdays, Sundays and public holidays excepted) and will be available for inspection at the place of the meeting for at least 15 minutes prior to and during the meeting. A copy of this notice can be found at www.scholiumgroup.com.

Issued share capital and total voting rights

11) As at 18 July 2020 (being the last practicable date prior to the publication of this notice) the Company's issued share capital consisted of 13,600,000 ordinary shares, carrying one vote each. Therefore, the total voting rights in the Company as at that date are 13,600,000.

Electronic Communications

12) You may not use any electronic address (within the meaning of section 333(4) of the Act) provided in this Notice of Meeting (or in any related documents including the proxy form) to communicate with the Company for any purposes other than those expressly stated.

EXPLANATORY NOTES

Explanatory notes to the Resolutions to be proposed to shareholders at the AGM are set out below:

Resolution 1. This resolution is to receive the Company's audited financial statements for the financial year ended 31 March 2020 as well as the reports of the Company's directors and the Company's auditors thereon. You can find the directors' report on pages 10 to 14 and the auditors' report on pages 15 to 20 of the annual report and accounts for the year ended 31 March 2020.

Resolution 2. This resolution is to approve the directors' remuneration report for the financial year ended on 31 March 2020. You can find the remuneration report on page 11 of the annual report and accounts for the year ended 31 March 2020.

Resolutions 3 and 4. These resolutions are for the re-appointment of Wenn Townsend as the Company's auditors to hold office until the next annual general meeting of the Company and to authorise the directors to fix their remuneration.

Resolutions 5 and 6. These resolutions are for the re-election of Thomas James Jennings CBE and Graham Noble as directors of the Company.

Resolution 7. This resolution, which is an ordinary resolution, is to renew the directors' authority to allot Relevant Securities in the Company in accordance with section 551 of the Act. This resolution complies with guidance issued by the Association of British Insurers ('ABI') in December 2008 (and revised in November 2009) and will, if passed, authorise the directors to allot:

Relevant Securities up to a maximum nominal amount of £45,288 which represents approximately 33.3% of the Company's issued ordinary shares (excluding treasury shares) as at 18 July 2020.

in relation to a pre-emptive rights issue only, equity securities (as defined by section 560 of the Act) up to a maximum nominal amount of £90,576 which represents approximately 66.6% of the Company's issued ordinary shares (excluding treasury shares) as at 18 July 2020. This maximum is reduced by the nominal amount of any equity securities allotted under the authority set out paragraph (a).

Therefore, the maximum nominal amount of Relevant Securities (including equity securities) which may be allotted under this resolution is £90,576.

As at close of business on 18 July 2020, the Company did not hold any treasury shares.

The authority granted by this Resolution will expire on the date of the next annual general meeting of the Company or 31 October 2021 whichever is earlier.

The directors have no present intention to exercise this authority.

In this Note, 'Relevant Securities' has the meanings set out in Resolution 5

Resolution 8. This resolution will, if passed, give the directors power, pursuant to the authority to allot granted by Resolution 5, to allot equity securities (as defined by section 560 of the Act) or allot shares for cash without first offering them to existing shareholders in proportion to their existing holdings:

(a) in relation to a rights issue or other pre-emptive offer; and

in any other case up to a maximum nominal amount of £6,800 which represents approximately 5% of the Company's issued ordinary shares (excluding treasury shares) as at 18 July 2020.

In compliance with the guidelines issued by the Pre-emption Group, the directors will ensure that, other than in relation to a rights issue, no more than 7.5% of the issued ordinary shares (excluding treasury shares) will be allotted for cash on a non pre-emptive basis over a rolling three year period unless shareholders have been notified and consulted in advance.

This Resolution complies with relevant guidance issued by the Pre-emption Group and the Association of British Insurers.

The power granted by this Resolution will expire on the date of the next annual general meeting of the Company or 31 October 2021 whichever is earlier.

The directors consider the authority in Resolution 6 to be appropriate in order to allow the Company flexibility to finance business opportunities or to conduct a pre-emptive offer or rights issue without the need to comply with the strict guidelines of the statutory pre-emption provisions.

Resolution 9. Authority is sought in Resolution 7 for the Company to be able to make market purchases of its own shares.

If passed, Resolution 7 will give the Company authority to purchase up to 1,360,000 of its ordinary shares, representing 10% of its issued share capital as at 18 July 2020 by way of market purchases.

Ordinary shares will not be purchased for a price less than one pence per share being the nominal value of each share, nor for more than 5% above the average middle market quotations of the ordinary shares over the preceding five business days nor will they be purchased during any period in which the Company is otherwise prohibited from making market purchases. Purchases will be made using available reserves. Once purchased Ordinary Shares will be cancelled and the number of shares in issue will be reduced accordingly.

The directors will only exercise this authority if they believe that the effect of such purchases will be to increase the underlying value per Ordinary Shares having regard to the interest of shareholders generally.

The authority granted by this Resolution will expire on the date of the next annual general meeting of the Company or 31 October 2021 whichever is earlier.

The Directors have no present intention of purchasing any shares pursuant to this authority.

